MINUTES
of the
PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON
APRIL 12, 2006
THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII, CONVENED A PUBLIC
HEARING ON WEDNESDAY, APRIL 12, 2006 AT 6.31 P.M., WITH CHAIR G. RIKI
HOKAMA PRESIDING, FOR THE PURPOSE OF RECEIVING TESTIMONY ON THE
PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAM FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2006 TO JUNE 30, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall come to order. This is the public
hearing for the eleventh of April, 2006.
COUNCILMEMBER DAIN KANE: Twelfth.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, thank you for the correction, Mr. Kane. The twelfth of April,
2006. Mr. Clerk, call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DAIN P. KANE, MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH
PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER DENNIS A. MATEO.
There were approximately 175 members of the public in attendance.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, eight Members are present, one is
excused. A quorum of the Council is present.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ladies and gentlemen, thank you very much for
joining the Council this evening to share your thoughts and comments on the Mayor's
2007 Proposed Budget for the County of Maui. I will take you in order. There's a few
things that you need to know before we start tonight's meeting, everyone.
First, if you have cell phones or pagers, we ask you turn it off or I will make sure
everyone knows whose phone goes off during the meeting. Okay. We will maintain
decorum and courtesy to one another. Therefore, there will be no applause, no
booing, no cheering, so that we can give everyone their fair opportunity to share their
comments with the Members.
For those of you that have signed up prior to the start of this meeting, you will have
three minutes. If you are at the podium at the beginning of your comments, a green
light will go on to assist you. At the two minute thirty mark, the yellow light will go on
indicating your thirty seconds to complete your comments. When the red light goes
on, that means you are to stop.
For those of you that signed up before the meeting, you have an opportunity to return
for an additional three minutes after all others who have signed up before the start of
the meeting are given their opportunity. Okay and everyone will be given the same
courtesy and treatment. Members, with no objections, the Chair will take into order
first those with some disabilities and special needs.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. So, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Ah, yes, Mr. Chairman. And if I could, I would like to note that the Notice
of the PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS
PROGRAM was published in the March 29 and April 5 issues of The Maui News.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, the first testifier will be David and Natalie Kama. They
will be followed by Duke Sevilla and Kuanoni Kaniaupio-Crozier.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, before you start, everyone, please state your name for the record
when you do share your comments with us. And if you are representing an
organization, if you'd please share that with us also. Thank you.
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TESTIMONY
DAVID KAMA, JR., MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Hi, my name is David Kama, Jr. I, I work full-time for Pua Nani 0 Kula Nursery in, in
Kihei. MEO take me to work, me to work everyday and take me home Monday
through Friday except, except holiday.
I, I am asking for you to, to give MEO the money they, they need so they can con-continue to, to take me to work everyday and on the holiday, too. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, David.

MS. NATALIE KAMA, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
For those who couldn't understand or didn't get a copy of David's testimony, he rides
MEO to work everyday. As his mother, I will not be with him forever and I would, I
was looking for resources to take care of him the rest of his life. MEO serves a great
purpose. It takes him to work; it picks him up, only Monday through Fridays, not
holidays. So, he's here asking tonight for the funding for them Monday through
Fridays and holidays. Cause on holidays, I have to take him to work or he doesn't go
to work at all. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Kama. Members, any questions for either David or his
mother, Natalie? Thank you very much for being here this evening. Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Duke Sevilla and Kuanoni Kaniaupio-Crozier, followed by Kelly King,
Lauren Jardine, Chelsea Faubion and Kimberly Arcilla.

KUANONI KANIAUPIO-CROZIER, MEO YOUTHBANK:
Aloha mai kakou. My name is Kuanoni Kaniaupio-Crozier. Upon joining this program
on the sixteenth of March, I saw what an awesome program this is. I truly saw this
program was about, which was betterment of the youth. Today, I represent an
organization, a group called the MEO YouthBank. The mentors that help us
understand everyday subjects like abstinence and relationships are Uncle Duke,
Aunty Kalena, Uncle Hatota, Aunty Dee and Aunty Donna.
On the trip to Molokai, we did various community service activities, such as cleaning
mangrove from Alii Fish Pond, raking up all of the leaves at the New Hope Camp and
most of all scrubbing the floors in the hall at New Hope Camp. These projects teach
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us that we should always leave things looking better than what it looked like when we
first saw it.
Last week on April 5, we had a communimi--a community meeting about underage
drinking. We listened to policemen and civilians share their touching stories and their
experiences of being in under, of being underage drinkers. One of the lieutenants of
the Maui County Police Department shared a poem about a girl who was on the
verge of dying. This girl wrote this poem to tell her mom how she had become to a
near death experience with a driver who had banged her while driving under the
influence. She tells about lying on the pavement with blood gushing out. She tells
her mom to tell her dad that she loves him as if it was her last words. I don't want to
be in that situ--in, in that position. So MEO guides me to the right path.
Before ending my speech, I would like to thank the Mayor and all you
Councilmembers for making these opportunities possible for me and the other youth.
So, a sincere thank you to all of you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Sevilla.

MR. DUKE SEVILLA, MEO YOUTHBANK:
Good evening, Mr. Hokama and Councilmembers. I just want to thank all of you guys
for supporting the MEO YouthBank. Without you guys support, this program wouldn't
help benefit the kids of Maui County. And you know, I've been doing this for over 20
years and for 20 years I've been coming back to the County Council, so evidently if
I'm still here, it does work.
I'm also here, you know, representing, not only MEO YouthBank, but Hui 0 Na Wai
Eha. And, I, I, just from my bottom of my na'au, I just want you guys to support that
seven million dollar appraisal, I mean, the acquisition of the intakes of the delivery
system of Na Wai Eha. That's so very, very important because, you know, the water
is not only for organizations, two organizations on the island, but it's for the people
and it should be the people's decision what, that has to be done. So, aloha, God
bless you guys. A hui hou.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Mr. Sevilla or the young gentleman this
evening, Members? Thank you very much for your presence.
COUNTY CLERK: Kelly King, Lauren Jardine, Chelsea Faubion, and Kimberly Arcilla;
followed by Lester Kunimitsu, Justin Proctor, and Cambron Kuloloio.
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MS. LAUREN JARDINE, HUI MALAMA LEARNING CENTER:
Chair Hokama, Councilmembers, and members of the community, thank you very
much for allowing us this opportunity to talk. We represent Hui Malama Learning
Center. This is Kelly King our Board President and we also have two youth, Kim and
Chelsea who are going to really do the testimony. I just want to say thank you for
your support in the past and, of course, please support us again. But, but we very
much appreciate the support you have given us and I think when you hear these
young women, you'll understand how much your support really means. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. JARDINE: And this is Kim Arcilla.

KIMBERLY ARCILLA, HUI MALAMA LEARNING CENTER:
Hello. Hui Malama is important to me because it's another opportunity for me. It's
another way to get my diploma cause if I was in school with two kids for seven, eight
hours, it would be hard for me for concentrate, yeah, and concentrate in regular
school. Hui Malama is important to me, not just me, but for other people, for another
way for do something ourselves. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

CHELSEA FAUBION, HUI MALAMA LEARNING CENTER:
Hi, I'm Chelsea. I think Hui Malama is important because it opened many doors of
opportunities for me and many other young adults my age. When I first started there,
we were all talking about what losers we are because we screwed up in school. But
now that we are graduates of Hui Malama, we are talking about jobs and going to
college and doing something with our lives. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

MS. KELLY KING, HUI MALAMA LEARNING CENTER:
I think you heard it best from the kids but I just want to thank you from the bottom of
our hearts. I've been really impressed with this from the day I started on the board
and this agency is so important to education in Maui County. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anyone else? Okay, Members, any questions for those that
have shared comments this evening? If not, thank you very much for your presence.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Lester Kunimitsu, Justin Proctor and Cambron Kuloloio; followed by
Taylor Yap.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can adjust the microphone, yes, thank you. Whenever you're ready,
sir.

CAMBRON KULOLOIO, EAST PROGRAM, WOMEN IN TECHNOLOGY:
Okay, hi, my name is Cambron Kuloloio and I'm a senior from Baldwin High School
and I'm from the EAST Program. And the EAST Program helped me throughout my
years of high school by providing me with technology like, such as computers, so I
can finish essays in and out of the classroom. And the program helped me come up
with a career decision which I'm planning to be, join the military and it gives me a
head start into like, the IT field so I fix computers.
And the EAST Program, we used to collaborate with other schools of Maui. And we
come up, we have like trips called the Tech Careers and we are, we get the
opportunity to go to the Maui Research and Technology Park in Kihei and learn about
the jobs which is available here on Maui for us. And we also get to go to the Maui
Space Civilians Complex up on the Haleakala. This allows us to see more jobs that
we do have here. So, and the EAST Program helped me throughout my years of
high school and will help me on throughout the rest of it.

JUSTIN PROCTOR, EAST PROGRAM, WOMEN IN TECHNOLOGY:
Hi, my name is Justin. I've been in the EAST Program for two years and learned
many different things by teaching other students the new programs. Whenever
technologies as GPS or Global Positioning Satellite, which I've been learning and
using to map out Baldwin High School. GPS is one of my caree--career choices for
the future. Other softwares I am using is AutoCAD, MicroStation and Softimage.
The EAST Program is a self directed program that has helped students with learning
skills necessary for the future. I help teach students on how to use the various
programs that EAST provides. I am happy to have the EAST Program at our school
and hope for future students can experience what I have learned.
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MR. LESTER KUNIMITSU, EAST PROGRAM, WOMEN IN TECHNOLOGY:
My name is Lester, my name is Lester Kunimitsu, and I'm the facilitator at Baldwin
High School. I've been teaching for 21 years and the last four years I've been a
facilitator at our, in our program at Project EAST. And the, the thing that I get out of
this is that we get to see students become self directed learners and actually become
the next leaders in our community. And I'd like to also thank the Women in
Technology and the Council for your continued support. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the three gentlemen? Thank
you very much for your presence.
COUNTY CLERK: Taylor Yap, followed by Jeanne Skog.

TAYLOR YAP, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Hi, hi, my name is Taylor Yap. I'm a seventh grader at lao School and the program
I'm up here to talk about is the "Introduce a Girl to Engineering Day". "Introduce a
Girl to Engineering Day" was the experience I got to job shadow a civil engineer to
see what they do. During "Introduce a Girl to Engineering Day", I was able to see, it
opened up my possibility to become an engineer. I'd like to thank the Women in
Technology for giving me this chance and the County Council for keeping it going.
You should keep the "Introduce a Girl to Engineering Day" going because it will give
other girls my age and older to get an experience so that maybe they will want to be
engineers, too. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Miss Yap.
COUNTY CLERK: Jeanne Skog, followed by Sheilah Jorgensen.

MS. JEANNE SKOG, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening, I'm Jeanne Skog, President and CEO of the Maui Economic
Development Board. But more importantly, I'm here tonight on Focus Maui Nui and
particularly the Youth Alliance which has just been formed. I'm really kind of the
preface to six speakers that coming after me who are all Youth Alliance members
and most of them are speaking before you for the very, very first time. So, I have to
tell you some of them are nervous. But I think part of our goals in the Youth Alliance
is to practice civic engagement. So, I'm really proud that they're going through with
this. But, that's the introduction. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Sheilah Jorgensen, followed by Robert Becklund.

SHEILAH JORGENSEN, FOCUS MAUI NUI YOUTH ALLIANCE:
Hi, my name is Sheilah Jorgensen. I'm a freshman at Kihei Charter High School and
I'm a member of the Focus Maui Nui Youth Alliance. And what the Youth Alliance
does is we help prepare for Maui, Maui County's future. And when we were asked
what we were concerned about, most of us answered drugs. And so right now we're
focusing on how to prevent children from doing drugs and veering them away from
that, that road and thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Miss Jorgensen. Members, any questions for her? Thank
you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Robert Becklund, followed by Erin Yokote.

ROBERT BECKLUND, FOCUS MAUI NUI YOUTH ALLIANCE:
Hi, I am Robert Becklund and I'm representing Focus Maui Nui Youth Alliance.
Basically, the Youth Alliance is an organization for young high school students from
all around Maui County, ranging from Molokai, Lanai, Kihei, Hana, Kahului, all from
the different communities around the County. The Youth, Youth Alliance have, has
helped me in many ways. It's enabled me to meet a lot of different people from
different parts of, different walks of life. Recently we just went to the HC&S plant at
Puunene and it helped me. Before I went there, I just thought, you know, they just
grow cane and make sugar cane juice, but it opened my eyes about how useful it is
and how they recycle everything. And, just broadened my horizons about what, what
different opportunities are here in Maui County. And that's it for me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for Mr. Becklund this evening? Thank you very
much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Erin Yokote, followed by Christopher Fernandez.

ERIN YOKOTE, FOCUS MAUI NUI YOUTH ALLIANCE:
Hi, good evening, Mr. County Chairman and fellow County Councilmembers. My
name is Erin Yokote and I'm a ninth grader at St. Anthony High School. I am a
member of Focus Maui Nui Youth Alliance. Focus Maui Nui consists of a group of
Maui's high school students and our job is to discuss Maui's problems and issues and
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also to pursue problem solving and come up with common, common sense and
creative strategies.
My topic for tonight pertains Maui's lack of affordable housing. In regards to
affordable housing on Maui, there is a critical shortage and significant need to
change the plan and create new affordable subdivisions that will enable our local
residents to, to purchase homes that fall with the mean or average income. Many of
the so called affordable houses today fall within the 300,000 to 400,000 dollar range.
Is this what we define as affordable when our residents have to take on two or even
three jobs just to make their monthly mortgage? In order for Maui to gain more
affordable housing, it is important that developers of new subdivisions are asked to
assign a percentage of the homes to be considered to be affordable.
In addition, developers must also correct the surrounding infrastructure such as
parks, schools and immediate delivery facilities. In the past, developers were, were
granted subdivision approval and when they made their fortune, no money was spent
on improving our old and worn out infrastructures. In summary, I humbly ask the
County Council to help the community of Maui so that people would be able to afford
houses. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Miss Yokote. Questions for Miss, Miss Yokote could you
please return. You're doing well, you're doing just fine. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Miss Yokote, question for you. Miss Yokote, hello,
okay. My question is when you talking about affordable housing, are you folks going
to try and engage yourself with what we talk about here in this chamber as well as, as
an example, our Maui Planning Commission, who currently by the way, is going to be
speaking about an affordable housing policy which is directly related to what you just
testified to us. Are you folks going to try and make an effort to engage yourselves in
that process?
MS. YOKOTE: Oh, yeah, we'll try.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Great, and I hope Ms. Skog is gonna provide you folks with
guidance there, but thank you for coming, appreciate it.
MS. YOKOTE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Miss Yokote.
COUNTY CLERK: Christopher Fernandez, followed by lan-Wayne Lee.
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CHRISTOPHER FERNANDEZ, FOCUS MAUI NUI YOUTH ALLIANCE:
Hi, I'm Christopher Fernandez and I'm a freshman at St. Anthony High School. I
joined the Alliance because you get to meet new people and focus on Maui's future
at the same time and I also learned that being involved is fun. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Fernandez. Questions for Mr. Fernandez, Members?
Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: lan-Wayne Lee, followed by Whitney Hill.

IAN-WAYNE LEE, FOCUS MAUI NUI YOUTH ALLIANCE:
Good evening, everyone. My name is Ian-Wayne Lee and I am a sophomore at Maui
High School. I am one of the first group members to be in the Focus Maui Nui
program. Every meeting we have had so far, we have an agenda to follow. The first
thing that we do is a Word of the Day. The Word of the Day is an exercise that we
do. We tell everyone our word and it gives us an idea of the other members' values
and idea. All in all, the Focus Maui Nui program is a good program and I think you
should keep on supporting us. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Lee. Any questions for Mr. Lee, Members? Thank you
very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Whitney Hill, followed by Ashley Villon.

WHITNEY HILL, FOCUS MAUI NUI YOUTH ALLIANCE:
Aloha, my name is Whitney Hill and I'm attending Maui High as a junior. I'm here on
behalf of the Maui, Focus Maui Nui Youth Alliance. I'm sorry, I haven't done this
before. I'm really nervous. But with our program, my fellow teammates and I help to
determine the best ways to better all of Maui Nui. Going on retreats and discussing
issues and bettering, better educating ourselves on the issues are our plans for
success. One child may, may, one child may not speak so loud, but many voices
may just be enough to be heard. Sorry, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Miss Hill, Members? Thank you very
much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Ashley Villon followed by Jonathan Domingo.
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ASHLEY VILLON, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Hi, my name is Ashley Villon and I'm a senior at Maui High School and a past
participant of Maui Economic Development Board Tech Careers event. This
experience has encouraged me to further my education. As a student , I ask that you
continue supporting programs like Tech Careers because it allows students to
experience what kinds of technology and science jobs are available on our island.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Miss Villon. Questions for her this evening? Thank you very
much for being here.
COUNTY CLERK: Jonathan Domingo, followed by Patricia McGrath.

JONATHAN DOMINGO, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Hi, my name is Jonathan Domingo. I'm a senior at Maui High School. Initially, I
wanted to pursue engineering as a career but changed my mind because I feared
that I was not able to, not capable of obtaining a degree in that field. But the
experience at the Tech Careers and the staff of MEDB, Maui Economic Development
Board, has encouraged me to continue in my pursuing of the, of any engineering
degree. I learned that you don't have to be the smartest but enough hard worker to
make my dream come a reality.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Domingo.
COUNTY CLERK: The last speaker in the children's group is Patricia McGrath and she will
be followed by Nancy Shimoda.

MS. PATRICIA MCGRATH, MEO HEAD START:
Good evening, Councilmembers. It's good to be here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you just adjust the mike? Thank you.
MS. MCGRATH: Aloha, can you hear me?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MS. MCGRATH: Okay. I'm here on behalf of MEO and that's the Head Start Program. I
know their transportation problems, I've advocated on that, but the MEO Head Start
Program is just as important as the transportation.

Public Hearing of the Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2006
Page 12

And last time I went to the Council meeting, I asked the Councilmembers, you know,
if you have just a few minutes drop by one of the Head Start Programs. You
remember, and see how the children are, respond, and see what they're learning and
just what actually Head Start is all about. And would you like to raise your hands
who's been to Head Start Programs since last time? No, okay. I hope that before
schools out, you'll get a chance to go by and visit one of the classrooms.
The funding especially since the President has cut funding on the education in
federal, the, is it the "No Child Left Behind Program", we need all the extra funding
available. And the County of Maui, I think, stands out because of the participation
and the funds that they do for the extra hours for the education of the children. And
this is very, very important, not only for working mothers, but for the children
themselves and I know it's long.
Justin here, is going into kindergarten next year. The transition from preschool is so
overwhelming that they, they really prepare the preschoolers for it. I think it's very
important and I just want to say please keep the finances coming and don't cut
anything, please, for the preschool because the children really need it. This is the
most important time as they start school and begin to get into the social areas with
other children and cultures. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. McGrath. Any questions for Ms. McGrath?
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you very much and thank you for being here. As
far as the federal dollars that were, was reduced, do you know how much?
MS. MCGRATH: I don't, not off hand. I didn't bring any notes with me. I'm just speaking
from my heart and my mind.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
MS. MCGRATH: Okay, I'll have it next time for the next meeting. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Nancy Shimoda, followed by May Fujiwara.

MRS. NANCY SHIMODA, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Chairman Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council, good evening. I'm Nancy
Shimoda representing the hundred plus members of the Maui Rakuen Club, a senior
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club that meets in Wailuku. I would like to take this opportunity to thank you for your
very generous support of MEO funding requests throughout the years. Your
commitment has touched and enriched many, many people, young and old in Maui
County. Together with MEO, you have helped people change lives.
This year, I'd especially like to ask you to meet MEO's request for funding of the
Enlace Hispano, a culturation program, the YouthBank and transportation. The
Enlace Hispano population on Maui has grown and with MEO and your help, they
have become active and integral part, members of our community. MEO cannot give
them quality service without necessary funding. Please continue to support that
program.
The YouthBank, you heard the young people make their pleas, a young person make
his pleas earlier and I join him in asking you to provide the YouthBank with necessary
funds to keep up their program. They have excellent role models teaching them
valuable life skills and most importantly helping to keep them occupied in positive
ways and keeping them off of the streets.
Transportation services provided by MEO are invaluable. They are so involved
meeting the transportation needs of all age groups from all over Maui and in all kinds
of circumstances that their buses are recognizable all over Maui. They need a new
transit facility very badly. Speaking for the seniors, I'd say we are very fortunate to
have transportation services. Doctors' appointments, shopping, excursions, leisure
classes, nutrition sites and so forth. We are no longer confined and aging at home
and dependent on working family members to take time off from work to take us
places. MEO buses take care of us. Please support their funding requests.
There are other MEO programs that I did not have time to touch upon. Your support
of those programs are also greatly appreciated. Thank you very much for giving me
a chance to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mrs. Shimoda. Any questions for Mrs. Shimoda, Members?
Thank you very much for being here.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is May Fujiwara, followed by Norita De Lima.

MRS. MAY FUJIWARA, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Before I start, our seniors are in the audience, I'd like for them to stand and be
recognized, all of our senior citizens. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is your Lahaina.
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MRS. FUJIWARA: Yes, this is our Lahaina group.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MRS. FUJIWARA: Good evening, Council Chair Hokama and Members of the Council. My
name is May Fujiwara. I am Legislative Chair for the Planning and Coordinating
Council consisting of over 40 senior organizations and I am President of the LahainaHonolua Senior Citizens Club.
The senior citizens of Maui County speak very loudly and with one voice when it
comes to supporting programs that affect our senior population. We want to express
our gratitude for your past support of all of MEO's programs and also want you to,
want to thank you for your wise investment in the West Maui Senior Center. The
building is in constant use in the daytime and at night and in the evenings. There are
programs there for everyone from basket weaving to square dancing. And it's a
place where we can go to interact with our peers and participate in the many
activities thereby keeping us mentally and physically fit.
Please honor MEO's request for trans--funding for transportation so services for our
seniors, disabled and youth will not be jeopardized. MEO desperately needs a transit
facility. The current one is inadequate, it is falling apart and MEO has outgrown the
available space in the area. So, please include in your budget funding for the
construction of a transit facility for MEO.
Please do not cut funding from the Enlace Hispano, a culturation program. Cutting
funds from this program will mean that MEO will be unable to adequately serve our
fast growing productive Hispanic community.
Please honor MEO's request of funding for the YouthBank as this program provides
positive activities that keep young people away from drugs, gangs and other
detrimental activities.
Please honor MEO's request for the Business Development Corporation so that MEO
will be able to offer Molokai the same services offered to us on Maui.
All of our seniors are very concerned about the huge increase in property
assessments. Even with the increase in exemptions, our property taxes will be
astronomical. Please remember that most of our seniors are on fixed incomes, most
of them plantation retirees, whose time and pay oftentimes will not even cover the
medical premiums they must pay. If it were not for Social Security, many of our
seniors would be in dire straits. With the increase in property assessment taxes, you
are forcing many of our retirees to sell their homes. They have to live off island with
their children when they would prefer living on Maui. Could you not freeze the
property assessment for our older population and/or for those who have lived here on
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Maui for many, many years and increase the assessment when the property is sold?
Thank you for allowing me to speak.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mrs. Fujiwara. Members, any questions on her testimony
this evening? If not, thank you very much for coming here.
COUNTY CLERK: Norita De Lima, followed by Loretta Kepa.

MS. NORITA DE LIMA, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Hello, is it on?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, you're doing fine.
MS. DE LIMA: Hello, my name is Norita De Lima and I'm here on behalf of MEO and
myself. I'm also here to represent the Hale Mahaolu Elua seniors. We're here to ask
for more funding for transportation and most of all for "Chore Service" cause our
services have been cut. And without "Chore Service", I would be stuck cause I have
no family on the island. So, whatever funding we can get would be greatly
appreciated and we appreciate whatever help you helped us in the past.
Also, I would like to see if possible in the future if not, you know, work in the, in the
plans, about safety, the crosswalk on Hina Avenue and Wakea to see if we can have
street lights. And the crosswalk right in front of Hina going into Hina, Elua's project
cause there's a crosswalk and some of the cars can see us trying to cross and
they're just speeding. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. De Lima. Any questions for Ms. De Lima this evening?
I can tell you, Ms. De Lima, that Mr. Pontanilla, when Public Works Department came
before the Budget Committee chaired by Mr. Kane, Mr. Pontanilla made sure they
were aware of your crosswalk concerns and the stop light issue that you have just
mentioned in your testimony.
MS. DE LIMA: All right, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Loretta Kepa, followed by Victor Pellegrino.
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MS. LORETTA KEPA, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Aloha kakou, ko'u inoa Loretta Kepa. I, I am asking for MEO tonight because I have,
I feel that the work that the community services are doing is such at an ultimate state
that, first of all I'd like to say without the help of MEO, I could never smile. They
helped me get my dentures when I needed to get one. And they put it in my mouth
and I can say, I'm just nervous anyway and they helped with rental assis--assistance.
With my friend here, Tracy Nobriga, she was the one that helped me through all
these things that I didn't know about and she was so patient with me and helped my
family. And I just want to say that if you take away funding from MEO, it's like taking
away from everybody.
And what MEO means to me, "M" means mine, that I can go and get from MEO. "E"
is for everyone that is here, that if you need the help, they are there to assist you with
the help. And "0" means others.
We not talking only about today. We're talking about the little ones that we have, like
Justin. He's growing up. We want to know that when they become adults, they're
going to be where they can go and say, "Well, MEO started me off. MEO helped me
get into Head Start. MEO helped me to get where I wanted to be with all these youth
programs that they have." And if we stop them now and we don't give them the
funding, we're not talking about educating our children, and that's supposed to be a
big thing with us, educating our children. And this is why I'm here tonight to testify on
behalf of MEO.
Just remember this, that the community services at MEO are very helpful and they
want to help everybody. They want to help everybody that goes into that office. And
MEO Head Start is part of that umbrella. And they're there to take any one of these
children that coming in. They gave my children the head start. In fact, I got my baby
in there. She's in there and she loves Head Start. The people, the teachers, we
have a teacher here tonight, Miss Woody. I mean, you could never beat any teacher
like that. I mean, I'm not plugging her, but I'm just saying what's coming from my
heart. That's what I'm talking about. Okay, thank you. Just remember.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Kepa. Thank you very much for being here.
MS. KEPA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Victor Pellegrino, followed by June Kaaihue.
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MR. VICTOR PELLEGRINO, NA WAI EHA AND NOHO'ANA FARM:
Good evening, thank you for having me here tonight to testify. Chairman, Hokama
and Members of the Maui County Budget and Finance Committee.
My name is Victor Pellegrino. My wife, Wallette Pellegrino, and my son, Hokuao
Pellegrino are Hawaiian. They and I are members of Hui No Wai, Hui No, Hui 0 Na
Wai Eha and we own Noho'ana Farm in Waikapu.
Our family is restoring kalo terraces and lo'i in Waikapu. I am here to support the
return of water from the mountain to the sea, as it was before contact. We need to
take care of all of the needs, water needs of the people of Maui County in an
unselfish, beneficial way.
Because we are taro farmers, I want to focus on the need for water to grow it.
Ironically, it is odd that I should be here testifying for the need for water--because-simplistically--all we want to do is grow food. And yet today, greedy powers are
taking the water away from us, just as they have in the past. In effect, they are
perpetuating history--taking the wa--the food away from the people. Taking the water
away is equivalent to taking the Hawaiian culture away. Taking the food away is
taking the Hawaiian culture away. Shouldn't we be more respectful than arrogant?
Hawaiians were stewards of the water. Today, the water is controlled by corporate
thieves that are trying to control Maui. In fact, currently, there are no more, they are
no more than pretenders, continuing to dam the water, divert the water, and, in fact,
dump millions of gallons of water per day into the Maui isthmus. Simply put, they are
not using it. Their agriculture is gone. How can they justify their current misuse of
water?
The fundamental conception of water rights was extremely important to Hawaiians
from 400 AD to the present. Shouldn't it still be important enough for people of Maui
County to entrust the stewardship of the water to government rather than private
enterprise?
What we need to do immediately is restore in-stream flow standards--in all four
streams. We need to recharge the aquifers by allowing the dammed water to be
released from its prison to the ocean--for all four streams. We need to prevent
corporate greed from taking water--the life of the land and the culture of the people-away from the citizens of Maui County--for all four streams. And finally, we need to
support the purchase of water intakes and the water transport system as proposed by
Mayor Alan Arakawa--for all four streams. It is in the best interest of all of us.
To do this, we need money. Supporting water needs should be at the top of the list
of Maui County's budget. We need to support all four streams, the Na Wai Eha--
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Waihee, Waiehu, lao, and Waikapu. In a recent Maui News article, George Tengan
told the Maui County Council that the County administration would like to acquire the
intakes for Waihee, lao, Waiehu and maybe Waikapu streams. I want to remind you
of the culture, history and the need for water of Na Wai Eha. It's not Na Wai Ekolu.
In fact, from late January to the present, the Waikapu stream level has dropped
10.5 inches.
We know what is right to do, what is, what is right for us to do and I ask you to
support Mayor Alan Arakawa's budget. The State has already dropped the ten
million dollars that we asked for. We're asking now for seven million and the future of
Maui depends on it. And as I said, ironically, the only thing that we want to do is
grow food. Thank you. Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pellegrino. Members? Thank you very much for your
presence, Mr. Pellegrino.
COUNTY CLERK: June Kaaihue, followed by Dr. Fumio Tsuji.

MS. JUNE KAAIHUE:
My name is June Kaaihue representing the, representing Lahaina. Aloha to all. First
of all thank you for all the support you have given us in the past. I also thank you in
advance for our needs, especially with the MEO programs. Your funding is
especially appreciated for, especially for transportation, Enlace Hispano, Head Start,
Kahi Kamalii Infant Toddler Center, the MEO Business Development Corporation,
YouthBank, etc., etc. Most important to us is the transportation for our seniors.
Mahalo for your support.
One more matter of concern I have is for the Boys and Girls Club in Lahaina. They
are in need of a new building. This program is structured for children unable to pay
for A+, that is my mo'opunas. They do their homework and they learn computer and
games, indoor and outside. And for, for me, for parents who have to work until 5:00,
that's the cutoff point for A+. So they are open until 6:30 and 7:00. Mahalo for your
attention.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Kaaihue. Any questions for our testifier this evening,
Members? Thank you very much for coming from Lahaina.
MS. KAAIHUE: You're welcome.
COUNTY CLERK: Dr. Fumio Tsuji, followed by Buck Buchanan.
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DR. FUMIO TSUJI, MAUI COMMUNITY COLLEGE:
Chairman Hokama and Members of the Council, good evening and aloha. My name
is Fumio Tsuji. I am a dentist and I grew up in Hamakuapoko, Maui and presently
live in Wailuku. I speak in behalf of the Maui Community College in its quest for
funding to establish a school of dental hygiene.
Years ago, Will Rogers said that if you happen to be on the right track, but if you just
sit there and stay there, a train will come soon and run right over you. Maui
Community College and Dr. Sakamoto and his capable crew are not just sitting, they
are always moving, staying ahead of that train all the time. In order to render a good
dental care to the people of Maui, dental hygienists are required. But there is a dire
need for licensed dental hygienists, not only on Maui, but on all of Hawaii.
Prevention of oral diseases like tooth decay and gum infection is a very important
function in the dental office. Studies indicate that gum infections and tooth decay can
cause cardiac disease like infection of heart valves or heart muscle and various joints
of the body. However, there is a shortage of dental hygienists in the State of Hawaii.
Now why is this so? The reason is this, University of Hawaii Manoa changed the
program to provide only bachelor's, master's and doctorate's degrees.
To upgrade their level of operation, they changed the two-year program of the School
of Dental Hygiene to a four-year program. This slow down, decreased the number of
hygienists available while the need for hygienists was constantly increasing and
growing. The prevention care program was eroding seriously.
And so, I decided to kick start a solution to get a School of Dental Hygiene at Maui
Community College and arranged a meeting of Dr. Sakamoto and the Maui County
Dental Society. This was the beginning of the journey to have a school for
hygienists. A school for training dental assistants was started as a base for the
dental hygiene school. For example, when you build a house, well I think I better
come back. It's going to be a-CHAIR HOKAMA: Dr. Tsuji, of course, you have that opportunity. If you feel you need a lot
more time and we can give you three additional minutes-DR. TSUJI: All right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will be happy to provide you that opportunity.
DR. TSUJI: Now?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
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DR. TSUJI: Later?
CHAIR HOKAMA: To be fair, Dr. Tsuji, you'll be speaking after all others that have signed
up prior to the meeting.
DR. TSUJI: Thank you. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Tsuji. We'll be happy to call you back.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Buck Buchanan, followed by Gladys Cachola-Gross.

MR. BUCK BUCHANAN, KA IPU KUKUI FELLOWS LEADERSHIP PROGRAM:
Good evening, Councilmembers, Chair, Members, good to be here. Thank you.
Buck Buchanan from Lahaina and with me--

MR. SCOTT NUNOKAWA, KA IPU KUKUI FELLOWS LEADERSHIP PROGRAM:
Good evening, Scott Nunokawa and my son, Nahulu and behind us is Stanley
Okamoto.
MR. BUCHANAN: And we're here on behalf of an effort that is about three years old in our
particular small group raising funds in order to start a leadership planning effort
named, I can't remember.
MR. NUNOKAWA: Ka Ipu Kukui.
MR. BUCHANAN: Thank you. We're a little frustrated these days because of our efforts to
get some funds out of you last year that we, it wasn't successful for reasons beyond
our abilities. And again a little bit of the same this year, but, nevertheless, we're here
and we believe in what we're doing. The pamphlet I handed out to you, Members of
the Council, are, disclose the active members of the group. There are some others
also who aren't able to be quite as active. But as Jeanne Skog was up here earlier
with a group of kids for her organization, she, she's a busy woman. She's on, on our
group, too. We're, we're simply trying to say that the problems have become greater
than less and that's no fault of any one person, already ten or twenty-nine.
But this situation needs a different level of attention and we think with this leadership
training group, people between 25 and 45 who have great promise, what are they
doing, what they're doing right now in becoming our future leaders, not just in
replacing you guys. You will be off, some of you leaving this, at the end of this year.
Others in not too long, because of ten years goes by rather fast. But we're the future
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and, and these people are showing signs already. The ones will be chosen will have
25 or 40 or so people in these programs. So, go with it, please. Help us out and we
all appreciate that. Sorry, I've used up our time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, questions for the gentlemen this evening?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Buck, thank you very much for coming. The proposal
that you spoke about, was that given out at the Lahaina meeting?
MR. BUCHANAN: I gave it out tonight.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, okay, all right.
MR. BUCHANAN: It's a one pager and you will be receiving from Dain more information
here this week, I assume, some time.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and this is a grant request.
MR. BUCHANAN: It's a grant request.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And for what amount?
MR. BUCHANAN: Fifty thousand dollars. Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: For $13,000?
MR. BUCHANAN: Fifteen thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Fifteen thousand dollars.
MR. BUCHANAN: Five, zero. Fifty.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, five zero, okay.
MR. BUCHANAN: Five, zero, comma, zero, zero, zero. We, we, we need, we need, for
example, to hire somebody who can run this program, charter it and put it on and so
forth. It will have these people coming in every month, at least for a weekend, maybe
longer. The first year it will not include from the other two islands that are populated
in our County. But certainly within the year, one year or two, that will include those
people, too, people from those islands. The point is to try to help people learn about
everything we have in this County. That it has needs and can help us. The assets
and the needs also.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And this is a different request from the one that we
received for support for Ms. Skog's program, that's correct.
MR. BUCHANAN: Oh, yes, it is. She just happens to be on our, in our group also and I
wanted to give her a pat in the back, that's all.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I, I just wanted to be clear. Thanks very much.
MR. BUCHANAN: Yeah, you bet. You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for the gentlemen this evening? If not, gentlemen,
thank you very much.
MR. BUCHANAN: Thanks for calling me gentleman. Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Gladys Cachola-Gross, followed by Chris Flores.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Lahaina seniors, for joining us this evening. Before we
ask Ms. Cachola-Gross to start, we'll let some of these people leave the chambers.
Okay, we do have seats available for those that are standing in the back. So, if you
would like, please come forward and take a seat and get yourself comfortable till it's
your opportunity. Okay, Ms. Cachola-Gross, if you would please share your thoughts
with us.

MS. GLADYS CACHOLA-GROSS, ALOHA HOUSE:
Thank you. Can you hear me? Oh, great, okay. Chairman Hokama, Members of the
Council. Aho mai kakou.
When I arrived this evening and checked in at the desk, I said, "How many people
have signed up before me?" And they said, "Quite a few." I said, "Well I may not be
able to stay after all because I don't want to speak too late." Then they said to me,
"But wait, wait, wait. Are you a senior citizen?" I said, "I, I think I am." And, and so
they said, "Well, why don't you sign up as senior citizen and you'll get ahead of
everybody else." And I said, "Great".
And so here I am, not only as a senior citizen, but in the Hawaiian community, a
kupuna. But I'm also a retired person of your, of the working community. I'm a
mother of five, grandmother of fourteen and a great-grandmother of eight. So, I think
that qualifies me as a senior citizen and a kupuna. My interests these days are in
two areas. One is the Keokea Homestead Farm Lots Association of which I am the
secretary. We have a fight on our hands but I'm hoping that we can be successful in
that.
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In another area is I am a current Board Member of Aloha House Incorporated. And I
want to show you that there are members from the Aloha House and Malama
Recovery Center who are sitting in the audience. And I'm sure when they come after
me, their request for funding will be just as heartfelt and sincere as mine. Others
have gone before me as I realize that at other committee meetings when I was not
able to testify, there were others from Aloha House who testified. So, I'm, I'm here to
add my voice to please, please, we need your kokua. We need to have $160,000 to
complete the building project of two very, very old, unsafe, hazardous dormitories.
We want to replace them with two new ones so that we'll have more clients that we
can take care of. Presently, we may have about 32 but that will be increased to 42.
And what does this have an impact on the community? Let me tell you from my
personal experience, it does have an impact. By treatment programs such as Aloha
House or even Hina Mauka in Honolulu, and I understand they have one here now.
What impact it has on the community. Because my personal experience, and I speak
from my heart and my experience is that my own family was in a situation that was
very, very heart wrecking. One of my daughters was involved with the drug culture
so deeply, so deeply that she was incarcerated. Happily, she received treatment
from Hina Mauka in Honolulu.
Here on Maui, Aloha House wants to continue their work to treat all of these addicts
of drug and substance abuse, especially alcohol. So I ask you again, please
consider our request for $160,000. It's only $160,000 so we can complete these
dormitories. Mahalo and malama pono.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Cachola-Gross. Members, any questions for our
testifier? Thank you very much for being here this evening.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Chris Flores, followed by Dr. Fumio Tsuji to conclude his
testimony.

MR. CHRIS FLORES, MEO HEAD START:
Hello, thank you, Councilmembers. I'm in here in behalf of Haiku Head Start and I
just would like to say thank you for funding them for the last, I don't know how many
years, but I know it's been a long time. I just met some other parents tonight that
their kids have been in the program throughout the islands and I'm a working father
and it's, it's great to be able to see that the kids at a young age can go and learn stuff
at school before they go into kindergarten. It's really preparing them and my sons
was three month premature and I wasn't sure if he was going to be able to even get
this far. And everyday he wakes up Saturday, Sunday, asking me, "Daddy, do we
get to go to school today?" And it's just, it's really good to see that he wants to go
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and there's an opportunity that he gets to go on something like this. And to keep the
funding up, I think, is kind of important. I thank you guys and I think someone else
wants to talk.

MS. TUYET KOOMOA, MEO HEAD START:
Aloha, my name is Tuyet Koomoa. I'm here as a past parent of Head Start. I have
four grown up children. The oldest one's 26, 25, 23 and 21. And because of Head
Start, my children had the opportunity when they was teenager got accept to
Kamehameha School. And also my eldest who is now graduate from college few
years ago and she's a teacher at the elementary school and my other three children
still in college. I beg you to support this program because, you look at them, they're
going to be our future leaders. So I begging you to continue to supporting them.

MS. RACHAEL AJIFU, MEO HEAD START:
Hi, my name is Rachael Ajifu and I've been an MEO Head Start parent for many,
many years. And let's see, I'm just truly thankful for the MEO Head Start because it
provides an opportunity for all our children to go to preschool. Many of us don't have
the funds or services just to go out there and buy or, not buy, but-MR. FLORES: Or even like, you know, day care. They, they go to school and they get so
much. Like if you send your kid to or, you know, a babysitter or something, at least
this gives them the opportunity to go and, and learn stuff. My son's learned ABC's,
123's and it, for me it's just seems like a great, great organization and we really need
the support from you guys.
MS. AJIFU: Thank you.
MR. FLORES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Members, any questions or our Head Start family
here? If not, thank you very much for being here with us this evening. Bye.
COUNTY CLERK: Dr. Fumio Tsuji to conclude his testimony, followed by Tiffany Justin.

DR. FUMIO TSUJI (concluding his testimony):
Chairman Hokama, thank you very much for your kind consideration. So, let us
continue the journey here. This was the beginning of the journey to have a school for
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the hygienists. A school for training dental assistants was started as a base for the
dental hygiene school.
For example, when you build a house, you must first do the ground preparation and
pour the concrete slab. Well, the school of dental assistants is like the ground and
slab upon which the house is to be built and the school for the dental assistants will
be the basis for the school of dental hygiene, a two-year program with an associate
degree. This will enable MCC to fulfill the function of providing licensed dental
hygienists to render preventive care. This is always, also going to reflect upon the
economic development of Maui County because there will be students coming from
the other islands to attend the dental hygiene school.
There is a taint on a four-year program for dental hygienists. If one has to spend four
years in it, they feel that they would rather get into a professional school to become a
lawyer, a physician, or a teacher. And it is more prestigious and more income they're
producing. Now if you will take this proactive step and fulfill the funding to build that
house on top of the slab, the people of Maui will forever be grateful. People from
other islands will be grateful, too.
Please appropriate the requested funding for our college, your college to start a twoyear program to train dental hygienists. I understand that the new program will be
developed by Nancy Johnson, the head of the School of Nursing at MCC. She is a
remarkable person. She has proven to be highly capable in developing and in
administrating. She has an enthusiastic and ambitious group of staff and supporters.
She developed the successful program for dental assistants, which is accredited by
the American Dental Association. She has received approval and encouragement
from the ADA to start this unit for the dental hygienists.
Please act favorably and facilitate this new program at our college on Maui. The
community will certainly appreciate your support. Thank you very much. And I am
88 years old, so I am a senior. Thank you. Good night.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Tsuji. Any questions for Dr. Tsuji tonight, Members? If
not, thank you very much for being here, doctor.
DR. TSUJI: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Tiffany Justin, followed by Barbara Satterfield.

MS. TIFFANY JUSTIN, MCC STUDENT NURSES ASSOCIATION:
Hello, my name is Tiffany Justin and I'm a first year nursing student at Maui
Community, at Maui Community College. I'm here with a classmate of mine and this
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is in regards to some money that we're petitioning for the nursing program as well as
dental hygienists and other academic programs at Maui Community College. I'm
going to defer over to my classmate, Barbara, to talk about some other things.

MS. BARBARA SATTERFIELD, MCC STUDENT NURSES ASSOCIATION:
Aloha and good evening, Council Chair Hokama and Councilmembers. My name is
Barbara Satterfield and I'm the president of the Student Nurses Association at Maui
Community College. Our chapter is part of the National Student Nurses Association
which is a professional organization, excuse me, that advocates and supports
educational and training needs of student nurses.
I'm currently in my second semester, along with Tiffany at MCC, and tonight we just
kind of wanted to testify in support of this funding request that MCC has put out which
will, a portion of which will be allocated to hire six additional instructors for the nursing
program, the purchase of additional supplies and equipment, and the renovation of
existing facilities for the nursing program. Although all of these areas of funding, of
funding are vital, we'd like to speak specifically to the importance of hiring additional
nursing faculty. These additional instructors will enable a second class of students to
be admitted in the spring semester and thereby augment the number of students that
graduate as nurses from MCC and eventually enter the nursing workforce.
As you know, the nursing workforce is expected to dwindle by up to 80% by 2020,
while the older population is expected to double. So, somebody's gotta be taking
care of our elderly in a few years. The demand for nurses necessitates that
programs expand in order to increase admission into school. However, the growth is
impossible at many schools of nursing including MCC because the schools are at
their full capacity. We need additional teachers in order to expand and so what's
happened is that many well qualified and competent applicants are being rejected
from acceptance. And right now, I've been told that we have up to 100 people on the
waitlist and this is enough for two classes of nurses to be accepted.
Having a larger faculty also opens up new opportunities for advanced nursing
education on Maui including the potential of establishing a four year baccalaureate
nursing program and perhaps even a master's level program in the near future. The
prospect of not only being able to grow our own providers but also cultivate the
instructors to teach them is exciting for me and other students like myself who have
an interest in pursing advanced nursing education.
It makes sense that students from Maui and nurses on Maui who are already working
familiar with their community needs remain on Maui and have the option to get their
further education here. MCC's nursing program is the only public program available
to Maui's residents and it's critical to meeting the needs of the entire County,
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including Molokai, Lanai, and Hana. I'm sorry, I have more and I can finish when I
have more time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have enough that you want to return and, and speak again,
Ms. Satterfield?
MS. SATTERFIELD: Sure, I do have comments from other nursing students who are
unable to remain.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll be happy to call you back-MS. SATTERFIELD: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so that you can continue your comments. Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Janet Brinkman, followed by Mike Mayberry. Maberry.

MS. JANET BRINKMAN, WOMEN HELPING WOMEN:
Hello, my name is Janet Brinkman and I'm here on behalf of Women Helping
Women. And I don't have any notes, I'm just going to speak from my heart. I've
been involved with this agency for about eleven years now. The first eight years, I
was in the frontlines, I was at the shelter. I worked with the women and I worked with
the children.
The last year and a half that I was at the shelter, I was the Children's Program
Coordinator. And I got a chance to hear the children's stories and to work with the
mothers and the children to teach them to communicate with one another. And
many, many, many times the mothers would share with me that it was the first time
that their children actually talked to them about what was going on in the home and
how they felt about it. And I've seen some of these children later and cause it's been
quite a few years since I've been at the shelter, I'm now on the Board of Directors for
Women Helping Women. And I ran into some of these kids and these mothers and,
and some of them have good stories to tell me now and it makes me feel good.
And this is all because of the money that comes from you and the help that you give
Women Helping Women to do the kind of work that they do. We are the only
battered women and children shelter on this island. We help hundreds of families
every year and we appreciate you so much and all that you've done to help us
continue this work. And we ask for you to please give us more money. Let us
continue to do the kind of work that we do and from the bottom of our hearts, Stacey
Moniz, the Executive Director, asked me to come tonight to speak because she
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couldn't. But from the bottom of our hearts, we thank you and we appreciate you and
all the work that you do. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Brinkman. Members, questions for Ms. Brinkman?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Mike Maberry, followed by Robyn Klein.

MR. MIKE MABERRY, UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII'S INSTITUTE FOR ASTRONOMY:
Aloha, Chair Hokama, Councilmembers, neighbors, thank you all for your time this
evening. My name is Mike Maberry, I'm the Assistant Director of the University of
Hawaii's Institute for Astronomy. I'm here this evening to testify in support of the line
item for the Maui Economic Development Board. I would first off like to thank you so
much for your continued support for MEDB and I want to assure you that there is
considerable value realized from your continued contributions.
I personally experienced firsthand MEDB's dedication to identifying how best to
support Maui's businesses, specifically in the areas of workforce development and
retention. With an emphasis on respect for the culture and the environment, MEDB
has established a continuum that stretches from elementary school to career
placement. And you have seen firsthand many of the keiki who have been before
you this evening talk about several of those programs.
One of the programs that wasn't mentioned that I'm personally involved with that I'd
like to mention this evening is the Akamai Internship Program which is for
undergraduates. It is a great example of MEDB's ability to maximize partnerships in
order to benefit our community. The Akamai Internship Program is under the Center
for Adaptive Optics which is the National Science Foundation Funded Center.
Preference is given for students from Maui, from Maui Community College and the
University of Hawaii. And MEDB is responsible for arranging the interns' placements
in Hawaii businesses.
MEDB also supports and promotes conferences and job fairs, such as Kamaaina
Come Home, which is a program that aims to attract kamaaina who, of course, have
greater retention potential to find out about opportunities that are here on Maui. To
date, MEDB's programs have realized more than 60 placements. Many of these
important programs are funded through grants that require cost sharing or matching
funds. So the contribution that Maui County makes to MEDB is crucial and I
respectfully urge your continued support. The programs are working. Please keep
supporting them. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for
Mr. Maberry? If not, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Robyn Klein, followed by Debra Johnson.

MS. ROBYN KLEIN, MAYOR'S AFFIRMATIVE ACTION ADVISORY COUNCIL:
Thank you very much and good evening, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers. I'm Robyn
Klein and I'm a Community Member on the Mayor's Affirmative Action Advisory
Council and I'm here this evening taking this opportunity to speak to you in support of
the Civil Rights Specialist expansion position that was put into the Mayor's budget in
the area of the Managing Director's section.
The Affirmative Action Advisory Council recommended to the Mayor that this position
be created and that it be established as a permanent Civil Service position and that it
be housed in the Managing Director's office. The Affirmation Action Advisory Council
really feels quite strongly about this.
We feel that the functions of such a position require continuity from one
administration to the next in order to keep abreast of the federal and state laws, rules,
regulations and the person in the position must be free from any political or personal
obligations that may come with appointive status in order to function appropriately in
conducting trainings and investigations without the fear of reprisal.
Filling the position with the, through the civil service process will ensure that there are
minimum qualifications set and that the person hired to fill the position will meet those
minimum qualifications.
The position needs to be placed in the Managing Director's office rather than in any
other department, like for example, DPS, because the Managing Director has the
authority and the responsibility for all of the departments and the agencies. This will
carry more weight and would eliminate the feeling that someone could go above
DPS, if they, that were the case. The position cannot be in the Mayor's office
because those positions are all exempt from civil service per statute.
And while someone might ask why the duties couldn't be assigned to one of the
existing Managing Director's Executive Assistants, we feel this would be selfdefeating. Executive Assistant, Assistants can be assigned a myriad of tasks and the
assignments can and do change from one administration to another. A position
dedicated to this task is a must.
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In conclusion, the Affirmative Action Advisory Council wants to emphasize the critical
need for this position and the need for continuity from one administration to another.
Thank you for your time and attention and I don't know if you have any questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Klein. Questions, Members? Thank you very much for
your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Debra Johnson, followed by Henrietta Mollena.

MS. DEBRA JOHNSON, MAUI FOOD BANK:
Good evening, Council Chair Hokama, Members of the County Council. My name is
Debra Johnson and I am the Executive Director at the Maui Food Bank and have
been for almost seven years, which is a rather shocking fact to myself more than
probably anybody else.
First, I'm here to thank you for your continued and very valuable support of the Maui
Food Bank, Maui County's only food bank and primary safety net for hunger relief.
I'm here to ask you for your continued support of our $150,000 line item request that
helps literally over 8,000 people in our island ohana every month with the most basic
of needs.
You've been very patient every year as I come to tell you that the need has never
been higher and indeed the same holds true for this year. Halfway through this year,
we've already helped to feed over 52,000 individuals. That's way ahead of last year's
figure at the same time. Last year total, we served over 92,000 people. We're going
to break that record this year.
The most alarming increase that we've seen in the past few years is the growing
number of seniors. They're having to turn to the food bank to make it through the
month. Half of those 8,000 people we serve every month are kids. And yes, I know,
just as much as everybody else knows, everyone is saying the economy is so much
better. If the economy is so much better, why are the food people coming to the food
bank? And the answer is, the economy is so much better that as prices go up that
sector is pushed further and further down. They simply cannot afford some of the
most basic needs.
And let's not even talk about rising gas prices, we'll just stick with rent. While many
of us can keep up with these rising costs, a vast, vast majority of low to no income
people simply can't. They have no way of keeping pace with such escalating costs.
So when faced with the choice to buy gas, pay the rent and electricity or put food on
the family table, food always comes last. That's where the Maui Food Bank plays
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such a critical role and we can't do it alone, which is the second part of talking to you
this evening.
The Maui Food Bank works with over 75 other nonprofit groups, many of whom come
to you and ask for support and I thank you for that support. We could not do it
without them.
The last thing I would like to say is thank you for your support of our CDBG request to
own our own home. We're halfway there. Their goal was to do it in three years. We
may do it in one and a half which would be excellent. That money that's going to be
saved from paying rent is going to go right to the bottom line. The bottom line is
we're going to be able to help more kids. We firmly believe that no one in our ohana
should go to bed hungry. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Members, any questions for Ms. Johnson this
evening? Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Henrietta Mollena, followed by Mary Zoll.

MS. HENRIETTA MOLLENA, MAUI COMMUNITY COLLEGE DENTAL PROGRAM:
Aloha, I'd like to thank you for this opportunity for letting me speak up. Thank you for
funding the Maui Oral Health Center. I am a dental assisting student second
semester. I have always wanted to be a dental assistant and after five kids, one
granddaughter, I can finally do it. Please help to support the hygiene program so that
I can continue my education and better myself. Maui has a lot of need for dental care
and myself and a lot of my classmates, we would like to help the community. There
is two more girls from my class and they were wondering if they could speak now or
should they wait for their turn.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll call them up when it's their turn, Ms. Mollena.
MS. MOLLENA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we just ask for you to state your name for the record, please?
MS. MOLLENA: My name is Henrietta Mollena.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Mollena. Any questions for Ms. Mollena, Members?
Thank you very much for being here this evening.
MS. MOLLENA: Thank you.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mary Zoll, followed by Chantal Rattê.

MS. MARY ZOLL, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES EARLY HEAD START
PROGRAM:
Good evening, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers. Let me move this up a bit.
My name is Mary Zoll and I work for Maui Family Support Services in the Early Head
Start Program. I am here to read a letter from one of our parents who intended to be
here to present testimony this evening, but had a childcare emergency and so
e-mailed me her testimony. You folks have copies.
"Aloha, everyone. Mahalo for your time and consideration. My name is
Cecilia Santos Bras, and I apologize for not being able to read this myself.
There are countless reasons why Maui County Council should provide more
financial support for Maui Family Support Services. As a mother, as a
participant, and as a community member, I highly encourage you to consider
Maui Family Support Services Early Head Start as a part of your budget.
With cost of living in Hawaii being so expensive, MFSS understands and has
created a program for families who cannot afford childcare. A typical qualified
licensed childcare provider would cost a family anywhere from $450 to $600 a
month. Their Kupukupu program provides qualified families with children
age's birth to three with childcare at no cost to the parents. The program is
geared towards early childhood education, provides meals and essentials
needed for the keiki throughout the day.
Another program they offer is part of what they call their "Home Based
Program". Each family has a facilitator who provides parenting education,
education for children, and awareness of other programs, which could be
beneficial for either parents, children and/or both. It would be a shame if
MFSS cannot operate at full potential because of inadequate funding.
Personally, MFSS has been extremely beneficial for myself and my family.
They are an extra resource provided for my family at no extra cost. My
facilitator is nothing less than a blessing to myself and my child. The program
is motivating, educational, and much needed on Maui. They provide
stimulating activities to enhance the growth of my child's brain, provide
nutritional facts for my child, and encourage goal setting for my entire family.
These stepping stones have given me the confidence in knowing I am doing a
great job in parenting my child and will be able to achieve the goals I've set for
myself and my child. I cannot stress how important it is to support MFSS.
Think of all the families who are part of this program. Remember what a
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positive impact MFSS has made on myself, and my family. Please consider
providing funding for Maui Family Support Services Early Head Start
Program."
And I can speak to the Councilmember who asked how much Head Start and Early
Head Start's budget has been cut by the federal government, nationwide it's a one
percent cut. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Ms. Zoll. Members, any questions for Ms. Zoll this
evening? Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Chantal Rattê, followed by Jani Sheppard

MS. CHANTAL RATTE, KA LIMA 0 MAUI:
Good evening, Council Chair Hokama, Councilmembers. Thank you for the
opportunity to testify in front of you today. My name is Chantal Rattê. I'm the
Executive Director of Ka Lima 0 Maui and I'm also an active member of Maui Non
Profit Directors.
I'd like to ask the Councilmembers to support the funding for our service contracts
with the Parks Department, police station, fire station and the landfill. To be fiscally
responsible, we are seeking a modest three percent increase to cover increases in
our expense, such as gas and health costs among others.
Ka Lima's been serving the disabled population for over 50 years now and providing
the County with grounds and custodial services in our County parks for over 25
years. Presently, our County parks contract is the agency's largest and most
important training and employment project. This contract provides gainful
employment for over 40 persons, many of whom would have no other job opportunity,
if such a work project were not in place.
The County Administration, Members of the Council and the staff of the County Parks
Department are to be congratulated for recognizing and supporting the need for this
model project serving the needs of Maui's disabled and/or economically
disadvantaged adults. Ka Lima employees provide daily custodial and ground
services for about 17 beach parks on the island, most of them very heavily used
parks. We appreciate the work. We take pride in the quality of the service we
provide and we ask that you continue to make available the funds necessary for this
very important work project for the disabled and economically disadvantaged adults
of Maui. Thank you for your consideration and support.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Rattè. Members, any questions for our testifier? Thank
you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Jani or Yani Sheppard, followed by Gilberto Sanchez.
CHAIR HOKAMA: After this testifier, Members, we'll take a very short recess and then we
will return.

MS. JANI SHEPPARD, MAUI FAMILY SUPPORT SERVICES:
Good evening, Councilmembers and other neighbors. My name is Jani Sheppard. I
am the Chief Executive Officer with Maui Family Support Services with Mary Zoll.
And I'm here to talk to you about the, a little more information about the Early Head
Start Program. I'm also a member of the Maui Non Profit Directors group, too.
Just one thing about the one percent, it's one percent decrease for Head Start and
Early Head Start. But we're also required to give a two percent increase which isn't
funded, so that's the, that's actually three for the decrease, just a little clarification.
As you know, may know, Maui Family Support Services celebrates 25 years of
serving our community and we thank everyone for their efforts to improve the lives of
families in Maui County and ask that you support special needs of our youngest keiki;
the infants and toddlers from birth to three.
One of our programs is the Early Head Start Program. It's the only Early Head Start
Program on Maui and it provides services to families with infants and toddlers from
prenatal through age three through our Early Childhood Development Center and
Home Visiting Programs, that Mary talked about earlier.
Again free child, quality childcare for children, income eligible children families
so that they can work or attend school, so building self sufficiency there.
Child development services.
Specialists including mental health, physical health, child development.
Socialization for families so that they can meet with other families and the
children can meet with other families.
Parent education groups, positive parenting for positive discipline.
Weekly home visits.
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And services to children with disabilities.
Families have to meet very, very strict income guidelines to be considered for the
program. Currently, the annual income eligibility limit is $18,510 for a family of three.
So you can see the program serves the children and families that are, are really in a
lot of need. Again we're helping families to, supporting them so that they can attend
school and work and get better jobs and be more self sufficient.
Since 1999, we've served over 400 infants and toddlers. We currently have a waiting
list of 45 families.
We're committed to the service and, excuse me, MFSS plays a strategic role in our
community in the area of childhood development. We're also a member of the Good
Beginnings Alliance, excuse me.
The program has a long waiting list for families with infants and toddlers.
Unfortunately, this service, the service that we provide comes with a high price tag.
This year alone it was $222,000.
If the Council would support what is in the line item budget, the $50,000 would
leverage $628,000 in federal funds. We, again, the, a last piece, please, is that to
remember that $1.00 spent in prevention in early childhood development saves $7.00
later in serving the child in serving that person as an adult. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sheppard. Members, any questions for Ms. Sheppard
this evening? If not, thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. SHEPPARD: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we shall be taking a ten minute recess till 8:15. So to all
others, please, stretch and we will be back at 8:15.
(The public hearing was recessed by the Chair at 8:04 p.m., and was reconvened at
8:18 p.m., with all members present except Councilmember Mateo excused.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall have order in the chambers. This Council public hearing is
back in order. Mr. Clerk, please announce our next testifier, please.
COUNTY CLERK: Our next speaker is Gilberto Sanchez, followed by Losiane Langi and
Jlorra Aguilar.
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MR. GILBERT SANCHEZ, MED ENLACE HISPANO:
Aloha, I coming for Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc., Enlace Hispano (Hispanic Link).
April 12, 2006
Aloha, Council Chair and Councilmembers:
My name is Gilberto Marquez Sanchez; I have been a resident in Maui for the past
fifteen years, a U.S. citizen, a taxpayer and a registered voter. I am a business
owner and I currently employ five people in my business.
I came today to ask you to support Enlace Hispano full request so MEO can open a
full week of services to Lahaina residents. Currently Enlace Hispano only serves one
day per week in Lahaina and we really need the full week of services since Lahaina
has a large Hispanic community.
I and others in Lahaina community do, I volunteer here and there and is just not
enough because what we do is between our work, personal life and helping others.
Enlace Hispano can come in and offer the full arrangement of services, make sure
the, the Hispanic families receive what they need and they coordinate with all the
volunteers for faster response in translation and other services. Services that are
really needed and sometimes I feel there are in emergency to have somebody there
know the system of services available in the community.
Enlace Hispano is the place where our people can turn to when they have a need.
And I ask for your continued support in Enlace Hispano.
Aloha, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any questions for the gentleman this evening?
Thank you very much for being here.
MR. SANCHEZ: Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Losiane Langi and Jlorra Aguilar, followed by Sandy Freeman.

MS. LOSIANE LANG!, MEO HEAD START:
Good evening, everyone. It's a privilege and honor to be here with my daughter. I'm
here representing as the President of Kahului B Head Start Program. I'm very
thankful to be here and for this meeting taking place.
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As I was sitting here, I was just thinking about the beginning of when I was trying to
put my daughter through preschool and calling, making all those phone calls just
trying to give her early education. It was really hard because we didn't have the
money for it and luckily my mother, she used to work for MEO and she told me, you
know, you can go and apply and see if, you know, you'll be able to put her in.
Because, you know, it's really, it funds everything for you. You really don't have to
pay anything really. It's just go and apply and see if you qualify. So that's what I did.
And I'm very thankful that I did and I'm glad that I was able to put her through
preschool and that the program is there for the kids because it's really important to
prepare them for kindergarten and for elementary school and things like that. I am
thankful for you all for funding the program and we're very grateful and thankful for
the help that you guys give the program. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you please state your name for the record?
MS. LANG I: My name is Losiane Langi. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

MS. JLORRA AGUILAR, MEO HEAD START:
My name is Jlorra Aguilar and I repre--came to represent MEO Head Start Wailuku A.
I have, I'm a single mom with four kids and my daughter is in the Head Start
Program. I work fulltime and I was paying $475 per month for childcare which MEO
helped me to be able to put her into, into preschool and saves me $5,500 a year to
be able to put my four children, and I have four different schools this year and
extracurricular activities after school, keeping them off the streets and out of the
home playing their video game. They get to dance hula, play piano, play ukulele and
gymnastics, all of the help of MEO. So please continue to support MEO and thank
you very much for this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the ladies this evening, Members? If not,
thank you very much.
MS. AGUILAR: Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Sandy Freeman, followed by Roy Katsuda.
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MS. SANDY FREEMAN, MAUI ADULT DAY CARE CENTERS:
Good evening, I'm Sandy Freeman, Executive Director of the Maui Adult Day Care
Centers and a member of the Maui Non Profit Directors and I'm testifying in support
of the Mayor's request for $205,000 line item for Maui Adult Day Care Centers. And
that would be 90,000 that would be designated for Hale Hulu Mamo and 115,000 for
Adult Day Care Centers. With the opening of the new intergenerational/high
functioning program at the Nisei facility, the relocation of the Lahaina facility, plus the
increase in overall operations of insurance, gas, personnel for the new facility, we are
asking for your support of our line item and the increase.
Also, we are strongly supporting and in support of Hale Mahaolu's request for
financial assistance for the construction/renovation of the Lahaina Day Care Center.
The current Lahaina facility is unsafe, the ceilings are, have holes in them from the
rain, the railings around the building are falling off due to the infestation of termites,
the walks around the building are uneven, and there is uncontrollable stagnant water
in the adjacent gulch creating serious health issues.
As you are aware, Hale Mahaolu has agreed to modify and extend the social hall at
Hale Mahaolu Eono. The renovation would provide Maui Adult Day Care Centers
with a new West Maui Adult Day Care Center that would be safe for the frail elderly
and would almost double our current enrollment.
To do this major renovation, Roy Katsuda is requesting $100,000 to $150,000 from
the Council to help defray the increase in construction costs that have occurred over
the past few years.
The West Maui Community truly needs this new Maui Adult Day Care Center to meet
the current and ever growing needs.
In closing we would appreciate your support of our line item and Hale Mahaolu's
request to assist with the construction of the much needed West Maui Adult Day
Care Center.
And I would like to say because of you folks, we have been able over the years to
service many of our frail elderly individuals with Alzheimer's and those that are adults
that are disabled. And we really want to thank you for your continued support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Freeman. Questions for our testifier, Members? Thank
you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Roy Katsuda, followed by Iris Cober.
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MR. ROY KATSUDA, HALE MAHAOLU:
Good evening, Council Chair Hokama and Members of the Council. First of all, I'd
like to say that I appreciate and admire your amazing endurance over these past few
months. I thank you on behalf of a humble public.
I'd just like to add a few notes to what Sandy Freeman spoke about, the renovation of
the West Maui Adult Day Care Centers. In the past few years, we have discovered
that it is a good combination when you in--incorporate an adult day care center in the
midst of the senior housing site. And that has been proven successful at our Hale
Mahaolu Elima site in Kahului and we will be employing that same kind of thinking,
philosophy at our Hale Mahaolu Ehiku site in South Maui. Having said that, we have
saved enough money, we thought, to complete the Eono adult day care renovation.
But with Katrina and the past increases over the last two years, it is a little bit more
than what we expected. Therefore, we ask for your help. The day care center is
putting up $50,000, Hale Mahaolu is putting up 150 to possibly $200,000 and we're
asking you for your help in making up the difference. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Katsuda. Members, questions for the testifier this
evening? Thank you very much for your presence.
MR. KATSUDA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Iris Cober, followed by Lisa Schattenburg-Raymond.

MS. IRIS COBER, AKAKU MAUI COMMUNITY TELEVISION
Good evening, Council Chair Hokama and Councilmembers. I ditto what Roy says
as endurance because if anyone else would know, I think Akaku would know as we
juggle staff schedule to cover these meetings. We have three staff members in the
Council media room right now.
I am Iris Cober, Interim President/CEO at Akaku Maui Community Television and a
member of Maui Non Profit Directors Association and I'm testifying in support of the
Mayor's request for $70,000 to support Akaku's Board and Commissions coverage;
$65,600 to equip the Planning Commission Room; and $32,000 for improvements to
the Mayor's Lounge.
As the only provider of local television for Maui County, Akaku takes seriously its role
of providing services for the taping and airing of government meetings, including
those of the Boards and Commissions and County Council. Providing these, as well
as the variety of other services aimed at educating, building awareness, encouraging
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public dialogue, and fostering free speech, are part of Akaku's ongoing mission of
"Empowering our community's voice through access to media."
Akaku assists the County government in keeping our community informed by
providing both live coverage and regular re-airing of the government meetings. Thus,
for County, Maui County residents who cannot attend government meetings because
of scheduling conflicts or travel limitations, Akaku becomes the only venue for
accurate, complete, and current information on important County issues and events.
There is no question that these valuable services help to foster a more informed and
civically engaged society, and Akaku hopes that it will continue to be a partner with
the County of Maui in achieving this.
This year, in an effort to improve and expand these valuable services, the County has
expressed an interest in upgrading video equipment. A technology driven
organization, Akaku recognizes the need to keep up with the technological
advancement and the necess--necessity of periodically updating the equipment and
the media delivery systems. Therefore, Akaku strongly supports the County's efforts
in upgrading and improving the system.
Lastly, Akaku has received increasing requests for coverage and because of this, we
are outgrowing our space in the control room. I know Councilmember Carroll has,
help, is going to help us to find some space hopefully.
But in closing, we appreciate the support of the Mayor, of the Mayor's budget in its
effort to both continue and effectively enhance the video taping and airing of current,
complete, and important government information to our tri-isle County with Akaku as
a partner. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Cober. Members, any questions for our testifier this
evening? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Cober, for being
here. Could you explain to us what the $32,000 for improvements to the Mayor's
Lounge is? Why that's important to Akaku?
MS. COBER: Well, I think it's important to the, for the community. The expansion of
different, adding more equipment to different areas will streamline the process for us
to deliver the message on time and, and for live. The Mayor's Office did ask us to, to
budget that out as, in their effort to improve the Mayor's Lounge as meetings are held
there.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Is this for video equipment for the Mayor's Lounge?
MS. COBER: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further questions for the testifier, Members? Thank you
very much for your testimony this evening.
COUNTY CLERK: Lisa Schattenburg-Raymond, followed by Randy Echito.

MS. LISA SCHATTENBURG-RAYMOND, MAUI NUI BOTANICAL GARDENS:
Aloha, Council, Council Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers.
My name is Lisa Schattenburg-Raymond. I'm the Executive Director of the Maui Nui
Botanical Gardens and I have with me tonight Bob Hobdy who is our Board Vice
President and Stephanie Sideman who is new to the Garden and she is our Nursery
Manager and Collections Curator. I'm also been a member of the Maui Non Profit
group for four years now.
I thank you for the support that you have given to the Botanical Gardens. With your
help we have made great strides in the restoration and expansion of the Gardens.
We are now actively involved with endangered species conservation, Hawaiian
cultural preservation, habitat restoration, resource conservation education, job
training, environmental education, ethno botanical research. It is because of our
partnership that we are able to provide so many services to our community.
Tonight I see many other non-profits in the room tonight that the Garden supports
including the lmua Family Services, The Food Bank, the Community Work Day
Program, and Easter Seals, just to name a few.
This year I requested written testimony from my members and supporters. So in their
words I would like to tell you what they think about the Botanical Garden.
From the National Tropical Botanical Gardens, the Kahanu Gardens Director, Kamaui
Aiona, who says he "is amazed and gratified with our commitment to continuing the
Hawaiian heritage through our high quality programs and events, our preservation of
Hawaiian plants, and our commitment to the community."
David Orr, from the botanical, from Waimea Arboretum, who is the Botanical Program
Director, says he has "nothing but praise for the staff of Maui Nui Botanical Gardens"
and speaks about a rare taro variety, the apu wai or water cup, that they lost and that
we were able to restore to their collections.
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From a resident, Diane McDonald, she says that she's "saddened by the
development on this island and believes that it's time to put some money and energy
into the things that serve the entire community." She considers the Gardens to be
"an oasis in the hustle of Kahului and Wailuku".
From the United, the U.S. Department of the Interior, Fish & Wildlife Service. The
Field Supervisor, Patrick Leonard, writes he recognizes the Gardens for playing a
vital role in the conservation of rare and endangered species, and as a Genetic
Safety Net Program partner, which protects rare Hawaiian plants with fewer than
50 individuals and in Maui County we have 80 such species.
A student, Tamara Sherrill at UH Manoa, she writes that "Our public parks are the
single most important public face that the County presents to its visitors and
residents. They reflect how much we value the unique beauty of our environment
and how committed we are to open space and outdoor recreation." She said she
"would challenge anyone to find a better maintained public park anywhere on the
island."
From a Kumu Hula Pueo Pata, who recognizes the Garden for providing both rare
and common plants for halau projects and ceremonies.
So these are just a few of the comments that we've received and we've submitted to
you folks.
Finally, I would like to invite you to our Fourth Annual Earth Day Celebration which
you've gotten a poster on and that is April 22, and I hope that you will come and, and
meet the folks on the frontline with conservation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Questions for Ms. Schattenburg-Raymond, Members? If
not, thank you very much. Good to see you, Bob.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Randy Echito, followed by Ed Yewell.

MR. RANDY ECHITO, FRIENDS OF THE CHILDREN'S JUSTICE CENTER:
Good evening and aloha. My name is
the Friends of the Children's Justice
I'm also here tonight in support of
applaud all of you for your thorough
spending on this budget process.

Randy Echito and I'm the Executive Director of
Center of Maui and we help abused children.
the Maui Non Profit Directors Association. I
research and the hours and hours that you're

The Friends of the Children's Justice Center offers a unique partnership with the
County of Maui by providing services to physically, emotionally and sexually abused
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and severely neglected children. We also provide child abuse prevention services to
the community and we have been doing all of this for over 15 years.
April is Child Abuse Prevention Month and I ask you to pay special attention to the
twelve page supplement that will be in this Sunday's Maui News. This supplement
will provide valuable information on child abuse and is sponsored by interested
citizens and businesses here on Maui through the Friends of the Children's Justice
Center.
We do not provide programs as such. What we do is fund requests that come in from
over 25 community organizations. These requests are to provide desperately
needed services to help abused children and help them in their healing. And they
come to us when no other services are available to them through the State or through
other agencies. Quite basically, we're the agency of last resort. Many of the
requests that we honor are for building self esteem of the child who's been ravaged
by abuse and our motto is to help a victim be a child again. We also honor requests
for tutoring, transportation, clothing and many other services to help the child heal.
Last year, we served in excess of 650 children here on Maui County and those were
all victims of abuse and neglect and, in addition, we provided 1,260 Christmas
presents to abused children and their siblings through Maui County. All of these gifts
were donated by the community, many of them through Council Services staff and
we appreciate that very much.
Out of a total budget of 197,000 the County provides us with $5,000 per year. This is
through the GRC and my request here today is that the Council seriously consider
increasing the funding for community grants programs through the GRC, the
$200,000 that was requested by the Mayor. And if you have any questions, I'd be
glad to answer them. Thanks for listening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Echito. Members, questions for the testifier this
evening? If not, thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Ed Yewell, followed by Elsa Robinol.

MR. ED YEWELL, ALOHA HOUSE, INC.:
Good evening, Council Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Ed Yewell, I'm the
Clinical Director at the Aloha House. I'm not going to take much of your time. I know
everybody's getting tired and I don't think you're going to have to red light me tonight.
I appreciate you giving me the opportunity to visit with you for a few minutes and I
also want to thank you for your continued support in the past.
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As you know, Aloha House is asking for your help in completing two old buildings that
need completely reconstruction on the campus. The two buildings are needed to
support our continuum of care services. These buildings were utilized for a
therapeutic living program. This program consists of 130 days of ongoing treatment
that requires 15 hours per week of vocational and pro-social treatment. This level of
care is recommended for male and female clients after they complete residential and
intensive outpatient. It is designed utilizing evidence based best practices, and fills
the gap for clients who do not have a safe place to reside and need further support.
We all understand that money spent on treatment is far less than the money we
would spend to support homelessness, criminogenic behavior and incarceration.
Again, we ask please that you consider our request and we know that this will
continue to benefit our community. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Yewell. Members, questions for our testifier? Thank you
very much for your presence this evening.
COUNTY CLERK: Elsa Robinol, followed by David Frazier.

MS. ELSA ROBINOL:
Council Chairman, Council Chairman, County Council, guests and friends, good
evening. I am Elsa Robinol from Philippines. I migrate Hawaii way back 2004,
December. We went to MEO office and the Community Service Department enrolled
me to a CNA class. I attend my CNA class at night and at daytime I work. I, my goal
to be a CNA has been fulfilled. Now, I'm working at Maui Adult Day Care and it's the
MEO also who provide me a ride to my job site and way back home.
At the same time, MEO help my husband and my brother-in-law to go on job training
through their program and now have a good job at Kamehameha Golf Course. They
are the one also bringing my family to their work site. So, I would like to thank the
County people for supporting the MEO program and please continue supporting them
for we need their service. And I would like to thank also the MEO people for their
support and help to us. Thank you very much. Mahalo and God bless us. Thank
you
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Robinol. Members, any questions? Thank you very
much for being here.
MS. ROBINOL: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: David Frazier, followed by Eden Joy Visitacion.
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MR. DAVID FRAZIER, KIHEI COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION:
Good evening, Council Chair Hokama, Councilmembers.
My name is David Frazier. I'm the President of the Kihei Community Association and
I'm testifying tonight on behalf of the KCA Board and our membership.
I'm here tonight to deliver a more specific--and, as requested by some members of
the committee--a more prioritized iteration of my March 28, testimony on the 2007
budget allocations for South Maui which include the Kihei Community Association
additions.
However, I'm going to abbreviate my comments severely based on the, the hour and,
and I have provided you with a copy of the testimony. I want to apologize as well. I
addressed it to the, Chair Kane of the Budget Committee, rather than Chair Hokama
this evening.
Basically, what we, what we have outlined in this is our support of most of the items
that are, are, already contained within the Mayor's proposed budget, namely the
Kihei Police Station, police equipment, staffing, the Kalama Pedestrian Path, Kihei
Aquatic Pool Shade, the long awaited Kamaole Point Pavilion, the Recycling Center
and certainly in light of recent news, the repair or upgrade of our sewer system that
the EPA upgrade requires.
We have added several things to the, to the CIP and service items and I have
outlined them here. They really focus on something that someone else brought up
earlier which is primarily a huge concern that we have with the long range future of
our beach parks from Kenolio down to Keawakapu and our, our hope that we will be
able to address those in the near future.
We have funds in here for a playground at Kalama Park that is in dire need of
replacement and then also for the Skateboard Park which needs to be replaced.
We have funds in here for a sidewalk that's probably one of the most used sidewalks
in South Kihei that runs from Kamaole III to Keawakapu Beach Park.
We have funds for a roundabout which is something that we've been working on for a
very long time to try to get away from the use of stop lights and so that we can
eventually get away from gridlock that's now happening, you know, during primetime
in South Kihei. And we have match grant money for bikeways and pedestrian paths.
And I guess our message is, you know with regard to this entire budget processes,
that what we're concerned about is the infrastructure, not only in South Maui, but in
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Maui overall as you go through this budget item. This is just South Maui and there's
not one item in here that we really feel is superfluous and after listening to testimony
tonight, I understand what a difficult choice it is. But appreciate the opportunity,
thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Frazier. Questions for Mr. Frazier this evening,
Members? If not, thank you very much and thank you for the written comments also.
COUNTY CLERK: Eden Joy Visitacion, followed by Ruth Woodard.

MS. EDEN JOY VISITACION, MEO BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION:
Aloha, my name is Eden Joy Visitacion. I'm here on behalf of MEO Business
Development Corporation. A little bit about myself, I was married from the age of 18
for about ten years. I now have three daughters from that marriage. I've been
divorced now for about three years. Raising my daughters with no career path is the
most challenging job ever. Raising, sorry. During my marriage, I was pretty much a
stay home mom. I have trialed and erred with many jobs here and there, but my
main concern was to be home with my young daughters.
Now that I'm a single mother, it's been tough making ends meet. Back then when I
first got divorced, I would think that a better paying job or more than one job was the
answer. I was wrong. A better paying job for me basically meant a dead end job or a
job that I couldn't acquire because of lack in experience or education. More than one
job meant less time with my children. I wanted more, not more, not just more money,
I wanted a business. My goal was to set an example for my daughters, an example
of working smarter not harder.
Today, I am the Assistant Administrator to the General Manager of Maui Banyan.
I've been in that resort since 1997. In the line of work that I do, I see the growing
need for contracted maintenance work. I wanted to start my own business that
provides light maintenance and cleaning. Having a full year of housekeeping
experience, a janitorial business sounded tempting. But with no money to start off
with and no bank to help with the loan, I was discouraged and slowly started thinking
about other means of income like another job. I confided in a friend who suggested
that I go to MEO for help. I took his advice. I went to MEO, gave them my idea and
they have given me help today. Without the help of MEO, I would not have been
able to get my feet off ground. Costs for my janitorial business includes advertising,
labor, tools and materials.
Six months ago, I did not have any confidence in starting anything. Today, I have
more confidence than ever. It is hard for any single parent, yet alone a single parent
of three, to juggle time with children, work, business, education and time for
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ourselves. I am here this evening to thank MEO Business Development, first and
secondly to provide all of you with my personal testimony. In my opinion Maui
Economic Opportunity is wonderful for Maui's community. I know that there are
others that have it a lot harder than I do, but with a little, little self motivation and, of
course, help from MEO, local families can afford to stay and live here in a place we
all call home. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for the young
lady this evening? If not, thank you very much and good luck.
COUNTY CLERK: Ruth Woodard, followed by Mary Akiona.

MS. RUTH WOODARD, MEO/DOE INTEGRATED PRESCHOOL:
Good evening, I would like to talk about your continued funding and thank you for
your continued funding of MEO. However, I am not an MEO teacher, I am not an
MEO parent or an MEO grandparent. What I am, is the DOE special needs teacher
and I deal with three to five year olds in an MEO setting. In our integrated programs,
we have approximately 14 children who are "normal" and then six children with
special needs and I am the teacher at Lihikai Pre-Plus On Campus Program.
I don't think any of our preschoolers like Justin, who was up here tonight, and Loretta
Kepa's little Anuhea, are going to stand up at graduation and say I owe everything to
my preschool program. But this is where they get their first basic good foundation.
We support their learning. We support ABC's, counting to ten, shapes. But what we
support even more is their learning to share and care.
And I want to tell you one example. We have a class pet named Piilani. She is a
guinea pig. How many of our children live in environments where they can have
pets? Not many. But at our program, they learn how to care for Piilani. We have the
veterinarian job, which two children can do everyday, help feed her, care for her,
clean her. She has a red ball that she goes around in the room. So, the kids are
learning that there are others who have needs besides their own. I not only want to
invite you to our programs, I challenge you to come to our programs and then try to
pick out who are the special needs kids and who are the "normal" kids. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Woodard. Questions for the testifier? Thank you very
much for being here.
COUNTY CLERK: Mary Akiona, followed by Steve Holaday.
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MS. MARY AKIONA, HAWAIIAN KAMALI'l/HAWAIIAN CANOE CLUB:
Good evening, Council Chair and Members of Maui County Council. My name is
Mary Akiona and I am the Executive Director of Hawaiian Kamali'i/Hawaiian Canoe
Club and the Site Coordinator for our Hawaiian Canoe Club Youth Center, which is a
partnership with the Hui Malama Learning Center Youth Center.
I'm here first of all to publicly thank you, we don't always get this opportunity, for the
support that we have received over the years from the, the Maui County Council for
your support, supporting your grant programs, which we've been able to receive
funding to help our youth programs throughout the years.
This past year, we served over 400 kids throughout our programs. It keeps the kids
busy, off the street, keeps them occupied with positive activities, including not just the
paddling opportunities, but also the Hawaiian cultural things that we teach them and
just a place where they get good role modeling and a safe place for them.
I'm also here tonight to support the Maui Economic Opportunity Youth Transportation
Program because like we all, we don't have public transportation here and if we have
this wonderful program, which I've spoken to you of the same thing many times year
after year. But if we can't get the kids to the program, what's the point in having the
program? We have the kids coming from all over Maui from Upcountry, from the
Central Maui areas, and if it wasn't for the bus, the transportation provided by MEO
Youth Trans, the kids couldn't be at our program. So, it's, it's vital that this, this
service be, you know, continually supported by you and we appreciate all the support
that you've given to them over the years. And again, I just want to thank you for
supporting our programs and for the Youth Trans. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any questions for Ms. Akiona this evening? If
not, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Steve Holaday, followed by Kirsten Nosek.

MR. STEVE HOLADAY, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Council Chair, Council, Councilmembers, my name is Steve Holaday. I'm the Chair
of the Board, of the Board of Directors of the Maui Economic Development Board. I
would like to be very brief because it's approaching my bedtime. I would like to thank
you for your past operating support which has been applied to building a very
healthy, diversified economy.
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Maui Economic Development Board promotes diversification through high tech which
cuts across most of the businesses in the State of Hawaii as well as the education.
We try and create a workforce or assist in creating a workforce where we need
science, technology, engineering and math based careers. This is very important
because we've been able to leverage support that you've given us in the past with
other monies so that we leverage seven or eight to one.
I would secondly, like to thank you for your support with our building of our recent
new building. Lastly, I'd just like to say, we look forward to working with you and
receiving support again this year. And with that, I'd be happy to answer any
questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Holaday. Members, questions for the testifier? Thank
you very much for being here this evening.
MR. HOLADAY: Chair, I'd like to do something probably since I have a minute and a half
left, that I do things differently than a lot of people, but I see Aloha House is here
tonight and I would like to lend my support to them. Through my job, we
unfortunately have to deal with Aloha House a lot and it's been a very, very
successful program. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your support of that program. Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Kirsten Nosek, followed by Jocelyn Bouchard.

MS. KIRSTEN NOSEK, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Aloha, Chairman and Councilmembers, my name is Kirsten Nosek. I'm a social
worker. I'm the social worker for the Maui Dialysis Units both on Wailuku and also in
Kahana. And I'm here in support of MEO and their funding proposal and in particular
funding for MEO Transportation which is very vital in our dialysis care of our patients.
We're currently serving 185 hemodialysis patients on the island of Maui and MEO
provides a huge service in transporting the majority of our patients so that they can
get this life sustaining treatment three times a week. They pick up patients as far as
Hana and bring them in three times a week and they also are picking up patients as
far as Kula, as well as South Maui and that's just to bring them to our Central Maui
Wailuku Unit. They also service a portion of our population in West Maui. And our
population has grown 10% over the past year. It grew ten percent the year before
that which means we're expecting it to grow continually around that same
percentage.
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We're in the process of having a new unit built which would double the size of the
current unit, which means we're expecting a lot more patients. We, we start servicing
patients at 6:00 a.m. in the morning and our last patients go on at nine, after
9:00 p.m. at night, running until after one in the morning. So, we're really urgently
waiting the building of our new unit but we can't tell you how instrumental MEO
Transportation has been in helping patients get there. We have family, patients with
no family members, no means of transportation. They're picking them up as late as
8:30, 9:00 at night to bring them in for dialysis. Without it, they would die, literally.
So, you know, and because of MEO they are able to get a service and feel
independent, as though they're taking some charge. Even though they're not driving
themselves, they're taking some care in, in their own health needs because they're
not physically able to continue driving themselves because they're weak or fatigued
or diseased. Most of them are blind, have different disabilities and it helps them feel
as though they're relieving some burden on their family. So, that's all I wanted to say.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Nosek. Members, any questions on her testimony this
evening? Thank you very much for being here.
COUNTY CLERK: Jocelyn Bouchard, followed by Gordon Schwartz.

MS. JOCELYN BOUCHARD, MAUI HUMANE SOCIETY/MAUI NON PROFIT DIRECTORS:
Good evening, Council Chair Hokama, Councilmembers. My name is Jocelyn
Bouchard. I have the honor and privilege of serving as the Executive Director of the
Maui Humane Society. I additionally this year have the distinction of serving as the
President of the Maui Non Profit Directors.
I want to start by thanking everybody here for their ongoing support and past
generosity of the Maui Humane Society and our partnership with the County of which
we are very proud. I want to echo some of the sentiments said here tonight about
how much I appreciate the time and the hours and this process and the difficult
decisions. I've sat through many meetings over the past couple of years and, and I
know, I have the utmost respect for what you do here.
A couple of you are probably wondering why I'm up here testifying at all because I
mentioned that I probably wasn't going to do that this year. But I did have a couple of
Councilmembers request some details on the increases to our operation and I have
submitted that. I wanted to let you know that I was available, of course, for any
questions you may have on that. And I kind of wanted to use those details sort of as
an example, a broad example to testify for the non profit sector as a whole.
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And I guess the main point I want to get across tonight is that a flat budget, no
budget increase as the Maui Humane Society is currently not in for an increase, is a
decrease. It is a cut to programs because the cost of operations has gone up for all
of us and as you can, can see from the report that I submitted for the Humane
Society, specifically, our operational costs have increased about $63,500, plus we
need two new trucks for a grand total of $123,000 just to maintain what we did last
year. Those, those are real costs. I think that they are reflected no matter what the
agency.
For example, the vehicles themselves, things wear out, things have to be replaced.
That's not necessarily growth, that's just maintaining.
Gas, I don't think we really need to talk about gas. At the Humane Society, we use
about 452 gallons a month for our six vehicles. We can't conserve there because
that would be a cut in service to the community.
Other increases operationally, electric bills is significant and utilities overall. Salaries,
our staff have increased costs as well. So, we have increased salaries. Health
insurance is a significant increase to all of us. Costs and supplies, shipping costs
have gone up because of the fuel. So, that's sort of the main point I wanted you to
consider when you're looking at budgets this evening.
And I just want to thank you for again for all your support and the long hours that you
are just starting on, I know. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Bouchard.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions? Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you for being here, Ms. Bouchard.
MS. BOUCHARD: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On your handout that you, you gave us copies of on the
back, on the back page, you list, the middle column says variances and that's a,
totals $123,500 or so.
MS. BOUCHARD: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I believe in conversations either I had or you had or I heard
you say that the ACO truck, you would be using the revolving funds to purchase
those two trucks that you need replacement of.
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MS. BOUCHARD: Correct, so, yes and I, and I put that in the body of the letter attached to
this. That, that we estimate that about $60,000 and there is more than sufficient
funds in that, in that revolving fund to cover those costs.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I think there's eighty something thousand, the balance in
there.
MS. BOUCHARD: Yes, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The other, the other question I had was on your SNIP +
the Molokai program, item line 23, how much of the money of that $55,000 actually
goes to Molokai?
MS. BOUCHARD: You know, I'm glad you brought that up actually because 15 goes to
Molokai, 40 stays here with Maui, and this year we are about to run out of that at the
end of this month. So, and, and that was just brought to my attention yesterday
morning. So-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, it's 15,000 that goes to Molokai.
MS. BOUCHARD: Fifteen thousand goes to Molokai and forty thousand stays right here on
the island of Maui and, and clearly we're going through that by Spring which is
significant because it's kitten season. So, you know, we need to get those cats
spayed and neutered.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, thank you very much, Ms. Bouchard.
MS. BOUCHARD: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further questions for the testifier, Members? If not, thank
you very much for your presence.
MS. BOUCHARD: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Gordon Schwartz, followed by Mike McCormick. Gordon Schwartz.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Schwartz, if you are here, please come forward.
COUNTY CLERK: Followed by Mike McCormick. Followed by Patty Miller.
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MR. MIKE MCCORMICK, MAUI COUNTY ENVIRONMENTAL RESOURCE CENTER:
By the way, I'm Mike McCormick.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for stating your name.
MR. MCCORMICK: Aloha, Chairman Hokama and fellow Councilmembers. I'm Mike
McCormick from Kihei. Thanks again for the opportunity to speak before the Council
and I want to thank each and every one of you for all the hard work that you all do on
behalf of the citizens of Maui County. At this time, when difficult budget decisions
have to be made, it's important to look at the big picture and to take the long view of
things here on the island.
Maui's environment is one of the most important single things affecting life here on
Maui. It is our island, our air, our water, our ocean, our plant life and according to
Webster's Dictionary, "every external or intrinsic thing affecting an organism". And
one of those organisms is us.
Protecting our environment is critical in order to sustain life. Recent hurricanes,
floods, tidal waves, and famines, both locally and worldwide, have the entire world
realizing that we must take care of our environment sooner rather than later.
At this time, Maui County has a unique opportunity to create a home for a Maui
County Environmental Resource Center, MCERC, at the Baldwin Beach structure
that was built with questionable permits as a private residence, and subsequently
acquired in a lawsuit settlement. It is conceived as a visible location for the County's
environmental efforts, and one which could be utilized by dozens of existing
environmental organizations for meetings, displays, presentations, classes,
fundraisers, and demonstration projects.
In this way, the beachfront structure built as a private residence could be put into an
appropriate public use, benefiting students, locals, visitors, and anyone wishing to
learn more about our precious island eco-system, and current efforts to preserve and
protect them.
Last week, I had the pleasure to spend a day working with volunteers, cleaning up
this special site. And this facility must be maintained or it will become run down and
more of a liability for the County. I was shocked to see that it was broken into and
people were currently living there and using drugs on, inside the premise.
I believe that our County Council has the wisdom and insight to seed the $150,000
start-up funding for the Maui County Environmental Resource Center. Ongoing
funding for this project and for this center, I believe could be supported by voluntary
visitor donations. Imagine visitors on their way to Hana and Paia stopping by and
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paying a visit and each leaving a dollar or so. This money alone could someday pay
for the entire operational budget of this center.
And I'm almost finished. Even more, imagine Maui's school children learning more
about their environment by visiting this facility. What they may learn may save their
lives.
Please act now and approve the Mayor's budget for the request for this center. I
think it's, the acronym is MCERC, Maui County Environmental Resource Center.
Thanks for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. McCormick. Questions, Members? Thank you very
much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Patty Miller, followed by Pauline Funaki.

MS. PATTY MILLER, HAWAIIAN ISLANDS HUMPBACK WHALE SANCTUARY:
Good evening, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers. I am Patty Miller, I am the Site
Manager for the Humpback Whale Sanctuary in Kihei and I'm here to speak in
support of funding the Maui County Environmental Resource Center. He did a great
start for me here of explaining what it was.
Maui has many, many dedicated non profit groups that are doing incredible work for
our natural resources here in Maui. A lot of things they do that we don't see, most of
us do not see unless we are involved with them, they're doing things from water
quality monitoring programs, beach and reef cleanups, reef conservation programs,
water shed education, naturalist training, wetland restoration, mooring buoy
programs, K-12 environmental education, turtle nesting monitoring, whale research,
invasive species work, and on and on. These groups, most of them are working off
of grant money. They don't have a home.
We are very lucky as the Humpback Whale Sanctuary that we are a federal program.
We do have a home. We have a visitor's center, an education center in Kihei. We're
in the process of building a bigger one which is going to help these organizations on
the south side of Maui. We do our own programs but a lot of what we do supports
the other environmental groups here in Maui. We work, all of us, from preschoolers
to K-12, the college uses our facilities. We have prison groups, the rehab groups
come out, elder hostel tourists, local groups that are there to learn things.
Unfortunately, we're, we can only service the South Maui area and a little bit headed
up, up into West Maui.
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What this Maui County Environmental Resource, Environmental Resource Center,
the Baldwin Beach House, it's easier to say that way, does is open up the other side
of the island. We cannot support the amount of groups that ask to use our facilities.
Luckily, we are free. Most of these groups can't afford to pay. Even churches,
schools charge for groups to use these places. These groups don't have facilities to
do lectures, to do classes, to do the work that they need to do with groups. You
know, they're out in the field but they don't have that home. I see this Baldwin Beach
House as being a place where along with us, it's gonna be nice to have a partner on
the other side of the island, to house these groups. We are a NOAA facility, we are
very interested in supporting and working with the County on helping to develop this
program as being a environmental center. We are working very closely right now
with the Maui County on programs.
An exciting thing that is coming up is that Senator Inouye has tasked us as the
sanctuary to develop marine education for the Department of Education for the State
of Hawaii. It's my new job here for the next two years. New programs are going into
the schools, a lot of it is fieldwork. We are looking, we need sites to get these kids
out and do it. The curriculum will be there. The support for the teachers, we need
sites. Obviously, Humpback Whale Sanctuary will be one of them, but the other side
of the island needs it. So, great opportunities there. I'd like you to really think about
supporting what these environmental groups can do for our youth, tourists and
everybody else. Thank you very much. Questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Ms. Miller, Members? Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Pauline Funaki, followed by Colin McCormick. Pauline Funaki.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Funaki, are you still here? If not, Mr. Clerk, next.
COUNTY CLERK: Followed by Colin McCormick, who will be followed by Earl Hasegawa.

MR. COLIN MCCORMICK:
Good evening, Councilmembers, I'm Colin McCormick. I'm a recent UH Manoa
graduate from the Botany Department and I've become seriously involved over the
many years, over seven or eight years now, with the conservation issues and I'm
here to support the Maui County Environmental Resource Center.
I think it's something we could really benefit from, actually everyone could benefit
from it, all the many different organizations. There's so many of them here in Maui
County. I think they all need as much support and help as we can possibly give them
and this would be a great way for them to get, you know, more awareness from
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visitors, from the local people, and just, you know, whoever wants to learn about
them.
I think it would be a great place to bring kids to, teach them, you know we could have,
there's so many possibilities with this place. It's a beautiful complex. There's, you
know, three main houses and there's tons of space. So, you could have meeting
rooms in one, you could have like a museum kind of exhibits in another, you could
focus on all aspects from, you know, everything, mountain to sea, you name it. You
could, you could, you know, teach people about these things.
I mean, it's in Paia, it's
And the central location is also, I think, really great.
convenient for a lot of people, you know, tourists going to Hana could stop there, it's
on the way. There's, there's so many possibilities. Another thing it's the fact that it's
the, the setting itself I think is really, really great, too. I mean, it's on a beautiful
beach and that's, I think the environment you're in is really going to impact how you,
you know, how you perceive things and, you know, what better place, you know,
teach people about environmental issues than at a beautiful place as this.
So, I, humbly ask for your support and I think, I think we should utilize it because, you
know, it's, it's there already, you know, it's been built and, you know, it can't be used
for residential or commercial. So, what better thing to use it for than public
education? So, I ask for your support and thanks for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. McCormick. Any questions, Members? Thank you very
much for being here this evening.
COUNTY CLERK: Earl Hasegawa, followed by Kira Sabini.

MR. EARL HASEGAWA, MAUI COUNTY DENTAL SOCIETY:
Hi, my name is Earl Hasegawa. I want to, thanks for, thank you for your time. I'm a
practicing dentist here on Maui and also a member of the Maui County Dental
Society. You know, I'm following Dr. Fumio Tsuji and he went over things in pretty
good detail about the support for the position for the Dental Hygiene Director. So,
again, I'm going to ask for your consideration in allocating funds for the Director of
the Dental Hygiene Program. You know, as a, so I'm going to keep things pretty
short.
As a practicing dentist here, I hear a lot that there's a big demand for dental
hygienists here and, you know, having the program is really going to help the
situation. But it's not going to just, just, won't just help my profession and the patients
that we have but it's, but it's mainly, you know, you're going to think about how it's
going to affect the, the students that are going to take part in this program and it's a
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great opportunity for them, it's a great pay, it's a great career, great paying job for
them.
And, you know, if you really think about it, there's a lot of wonderful programs
represented here tonight, MEO Head Start. But as far as taking it to the next level
where they can get a good career, stay on Maui, you know, get educated on Maui
and live here with a lifelong career, that's really what is important also. And you
know, this, this, opening this position, this, this dental hygiene program, I think is
really going to help a lot of individuals here. So, with that, I'd like to thank you for
your time and thanks for your support.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Hasegawa. Any questions for the testifier, Members?
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Kira Sabini, followed by Tim Gunter.

MS. KIRA SABINI, MAUI COUNTY ENVIRONMENTAL RESOURCE CENTER:
Aloha, Honorable Members. I'm Kira Sabini and I had this thing written out, but in an
effort to just save time, I want to emphasize what has already been said about the,
the Maui County Environmental Resource Center or MCERC, as I like to call it. It's
just, it could be utilized by everyone. Like the MEO program would be able to use it
to educate the children, then they wouldn't necessarily have to create an
environmental program of their own because, honestly like, we all use the
environment so we should all know about it.
And also the visitors, the tourist industry, which we so depend on, like, what do they
come here for, but for the environment. So, why not give them the opportunity to see
how we are actually maintaining and developing the environment that has been so
broken down.
That's pretty much it besides the fact that me as a student, I would, I would
appreciate it and I know that a lot of my fellow students would also appreciate the
ability to have a place to not only learn from but also participate in to help teach at.
Yeah, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sabini. Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Tim Gunter, followed by Michele Sammon.
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MR. TIM GUNTER:
Good evening, Members of the Council, Chairman. I feel a little bit like a odd man.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me, sir, if you can use your microphone.
MR. GUNTER: Sorry. I feel like the, the odd man here after seeing all these excellent
organizations that are requesting money. My approach is a little bit different.
I'm here to encourage the Council, I believe all of you have a copy of this. I'm here to
encourage the Council to raise the tipping fee for the green waste. I have been told
this is not a good time because this is an election year, but I feel this is still worth the
Council's consideration.
The cost of operation, operating a grinding facility at, is approximately $35.00 a ton.
On the Mainland the tipping fee runs between 25 and $65.00 a ton. On Kauai the
tipping fee for green waste is up to 67, the Big Island at 35. On Oahu it ranges up to,
from $35.00 up to $85.00 and the Big Island plans on raising their fee up in 2007 up
to $75.00 and in 2008 up to $85.00.
Maui Earth has been stymied by policies set up by the County. The normal
progression of this business as it matures has been controlled by tipping fees that are
subsidized by the County. As you know, all of the homeowners can now dump their
green waste free, as in many places across the country. This expense is paid for by
the county taxes. And for instance, if you look at Dream City, the, in central Kahului,
the older section of central Kahului, the, the lots there are kind of large lots, but they
have maybe a hedge, one tree. Well, these people are maybe bringing their green
waste to the landfill maybe several times a year, the homeowners, you know, for
such a small amount. But if you look at the condos or hotels, they're, they're weekly
bringing their green waste to the green waste facility. Our homeowners are helping
paying for these, for the taxes for this green waste. And, and very few people get to
appreciate some of these beautiful hotels that are, are, are endowed with all these
beautiful landscapes.
Lush vegetation is what makes the beautiful hotels attractive to the tourists and runs
the industry. However, the homeowner taxes are subsidizing, subsidizing the
difference between the $11.00 mark which Maui County charges and the 35 realistic
dollar rate. Couldn't this subsidy be best run through Hawaii Visitors Bureau or some
other organization or tax credit?
As an independent business man, I am asking for, not for handouts. I'm asking for
an even playing field. I cannot raise the price of the compost because Oahu, Oahu
has, can sell their compost for the same price as I do delivered to Maui.
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Just a very short. If the fees were raised appropriately, the County would benefit.
For the lack of manpower the landfill had earlier this year, these funds could go
towards something as, to help run the landfill or possibly some of these organizations
that are asking for money.
In the future, the County's going to be needing to get new green waste sites. The
solid waste knows that for the future as stated by the Depen--or Department of
Health the fact that EKO the present contractor for green waste needed to give away
10,000 yards of mulch. A product that I sell for $35.00. So the solution is right at our
hands and most benefited would be in Kihei.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Gunter. Any questions for Mr. Gunter, Members? If not,
thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Michelle Sammon, followed by Lance Ho!ter.

MS. MICHELE SAMMON:
Well, I think a lot of you are going to be surprised that I'm not asking for any money
and I have to say this has been a very, very, humbling experience to be in here this
evening and one second. Mine is more of a personal issue but I really think it has to
be, it really is a public issue. And, I really appreciate what all you guys do cause I
read the newspaper every day and I moved here 13 years ago.
In 2000, I bought my first house here and I bought my house thinking this is a great
place. And about, that was in 2000, and in 2001, I had a neighbor move in who
thought that they bought their house and they could do whatever they want. So, at
about 4:00 this afternoon, I'm driving in to go get a massage, therefore, the shorts,
and I was a little bit frustrated because of a problem I've been dealing with for five
years with people who own their homes and think that they do not need to abide by
County laws, permit laws, zoning laws. And for five years, I've been dealing with a
neighbor who's worked on his car and I've spent thousands of dollars out of my
pocket. I've gone to court because they retaliated against me. I've gone to the
zoning, I've spoke, I've sat in the office there and refused not to leave until I get an
answer from somebody that works for the County to go over there and find this
person. And I've gone to a sergeant, a commander, the police station, I have
numerous reports. It goes on and on. I don't have my paperwork with me because I
wasn't planning on being here this evening.
But I did go to the County office at about 4:00 and expressed my concern and
somebody invited me to come here tonight and that's why I'm here. So, what I'm
looking for is an answer. Somebody to help me because four months ago, I put my
house on the market because I'm basically having to sell my house because these
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neighbors haven't changed their way and refuse to change their way. And my house
is being shown this afternoon and this person's working on their car.
And I don't understand if we have a County departments permits, people that are
enforce, or supposed to be enforcing zoning. And I've sat in there for twenty minutes
and refused to leave and still don't get an answer. And I've spent about three to four
thousand dollars out of my pocket going to court and I just need help. I need
somebody to help me cause I don't know what else to do.
And if I'm selling my house, other people are going to have, you know, they're going
to want and move and leave because I know that they have the same problems as I
do. I know I'm not the only person because other people have expressed their
concerns and my neighbors have thanked me and go you've done such a great job
and none of them want to get involved because they're afraid of retaliation. But I'm
not afraid of my neighbors and I'm not afraid of the Councilmembers, I'm not afraid of
the zoning department or the permit people. I just need somebody to help me, so I
don't have to go spend another four thousand dollars going to court.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony, Ms., Ms. Sammon. Can, can you state
your name for the record, please?
MS. SAMMON: Michele Sammon.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Michele Sammon, thank you very much. Questions for Ms. Sammon?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ms. Sammon, thank you for being here tonight. Are you
saying that your neighbor is operating a auto repair business in his home?
MS. SAMMON: Yeah, he is a mechanic and they've gone there and I've gone to RICO as
well and, I mean, I have exhausted, and cars were coming. He was taking license
plates off. Basically, I was told to just take down the license plate numbers, take
photographs, which I've gotten, I mean, five years of stuff. Every time something
happens, I call the police to report it.
Today the officer told me today, we can't do anything. The reason why we can't do
anything is because we need to show exchange of money, which to me sounds
ridiculous, because if he's profiting on this and nobody's going to catch him in the act
of, you know, exchanging money from these people, her go and drop cars off
elsewhere. Yeah, yeah, he's operating a business and I went to court and he's
denying it.
But people that have been contacted by the police and been contacted by a couple of
other people that, one person that works in the RICO, he just won't admit to it. But
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the people that have dropped their cars off there are afraid to say anything because
they're afraid that they're going to be legally in trouble. And so, I've just basically left
it to myself to put the law in my own hands and take photographs for five years and
record everything, you know.
And my thought is, too, is if, if you're develop, if you're a developer and, and the
problem I had with oh, you're CCR's are expired, you know, this is a residential area.
This is not Napa Auto Parts. If I wanted to live at Napa Auto Parts or Kihei
Commercial Center, I would have bought my house there. So, I'm basically being
railroaded out of my house because I can't get any help without spending like
probably $15,000 to go make a civil lawsuit.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And you're saying that the County is telling you they
can't do anything?
MS. SAMMON: Yeah. The County, I've talked to Jay Arakawa there. I've gone into
Mr. Shinmoto's office and sat there and would not leave until I spoke to him and he
just said we need exchange of money. We need to see there is exchange of money.
I've got the same thing from the DA's office. I've got a letter from them. I just was
told that today by the police and they all feel for me, they all know what I'm going
through, but I think they're just burnt out on it, just like I am, you know. But I just
don't, it's just not right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: If you could provide a copy of, of one of the letters you
received from the County, maybe the Prosecuting Office or whoever said that they
need to see the exchange of money.
MS. SAMMON: Oh, yeah, they've all told me I could, I mean, even the sergeant has told
me that in Kihei. But, I know you guys are all tired. So am I, because I wasn't
planning on being here from 4:00 to 9:30. But I really appreciate now what you all do
and I think it should be a requirement for every citizen here in Maui to come to one of
these meetings.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sammon. Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Lance Ho!ter, followed by Helen Talley. Lance Ho!ter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ho!ter. Okay, Mr. Clerk, move on.
COUNTY CLERK: Helen Talley. Helen Talley will be followed by Barbara Satterfield
concluding her testimony.
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MS. HELEN TALLEY:
Hi, good evening, my name is Helen Talley. I'm here to speak on behalf of the Aloha
House. Actually, I came here with a speech but I've decided to just really shoot
straight from the hip and from the heart.
You know in 1998, due, because of limited bed space at the Aloha House, I actually
drank myself to a critical condition of alcoholism and had a blood transfusion and was
sent to Aloha House. And I was there for 28 days in detox and went through the
residential treatment. And because of Aloha House, I'm here today and it's a miracle.
I have not had to pick up a drink since 1998. And they really need the bed space. I
mean, right now, it's so, our citizens are out there dying. And, you know, limited bed
space is limited life to me.
And, you know, it's a miracle that this program is here. And there's other sister
programs that, Aloha House is the only residential treatment on this island and the
need is like so high. I mean, today in recovery, I can just see people out there dying
on the streets, and because they can't get into places, cause there's no room.
And it's like, by the grace of God, I made it there. And I did it via hospital so, you
know, you open up more bed space, you open up bed space at the hospital for
people who, you know, really, really need it. And, you know, this is, this is, all these
women are graduates of Aloha House and they're back with their families and, you
know the treatment is outstanding. It's outstanding what they do for the women and,
you know, it's necessary. It is a necessary facility and I am like outstanded to be, you
know, standing here.
Today I have a job, I'm a taxpayer and, you know, in 1998 I was homeless and a
drunk. I mean they used to call me Otis, the town drunk like the Andy Griffith show. I
mean it was not good. It was not a pretty picture. And, you know, I called Aloha
House and there was no bed space. And those places were falling down. I mean,
they were falling down back then. So, I'm sure they're in pretty bad shape now.
So, if there's any possible way that you can help funding for them, it's, I mean, that,
that is just, it's such a beautiful place and it helps so many lives. Today, I have a life
with my son and I have a job, I work fulltime. And I'm going to go to school to be a
domestic violence counselor. And it's all due to that place, it's all due to Aloha
House. And without it, you know, I wouldn't be here and a lot of these women
wouldn't be here. We'd be out in the street in our addiction. And you know, it works.
Recovery works, Aloha House works and there's only one of them here. So, let's,
let's build it up. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Talley. Any questions for Ms. Talley? If not, thank you
very much for being here ladies.
COUNTY CLERK: Barbara Satterfield will be returning to conclude her testimony and we
have three individuals that signed up after the meeting convened. The first speaker
of that group will be Shan Steinmark.

MS. BARBARA SATTERFIELD (concluding her testimony):
Okay, thank you for inviting me back. I just wanted to conclude the testimony that I'm
offering on behalf of the Student Nurses Association by respectfully asking the Board
Member, or the Councilmembers to approve the MCC funding request. The Student
Nurses Association feels that, you know, these programs that you guys would be
funding is an investment into not only the economy but the nursing workforce that's
coming out of MCC.
And I, I do have, if you'd allow me to provide testimony on two of our, from two of my
peers who had to leave because they had to complete rotations to the hospital. From
Emery Walsh and Terrence Manegdeg, both of these are second year nursing
students who are finishing their last semester and will be graduating in the next
month or so. Both of these students will be interviewing for OR positions and they
just wanted to convey their feelings about the instructors and the quality of the
education that they received at MCC. They felt that the instructors and the education
were exceptional. And they feel that it's extremely unfortunate that more students
who are interested in nursing aren't able to have the education that they desire
because there aren't enough nurses, nursing instructors available. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Satterfield. Questions for Ms. Satterfield, Members? If
not, thank you very much speaking on behalf of your program.
MS. SATTERFIELD: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Shan Steinmark. Mr. Chairman, as I noted, these last three individuals
have signed up after the meeting convened.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Shan Steinmark, followed by Barry Shitamoto.
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MR. SHAN STEINMARK, LAHAINA BYPASS NOW:
Mahalo, Council Chair and Councilmembers. I guess one of the last people standing
between you and bedtime here, so I'll try to make this brief.
My name is Shan Steinmark and I may be one of the craziest, least prepared people
you're going to hear tonight because about a couple of days ago, I agreed to serve
as the leader of the community based effort to solve the traffic problems on the west
side. So, we'll see how that goes.
But I want to say mahalo to many of you who already submitted testimony to the
Senate Resolution 74 that Senator Baker put forward at the Legislature. I provided
you with a copy of the testimony that I gave at that meeting. But I want to thank
those of you that also submitted written testimony.
I also want to say mahalo to Councilmember Tavares who ventured out to join us last
night at our third public forum. Also Director Mike Foley, Mr. Kyle Ginoza and there
were some other public servants that came there as well to help us out.
Let's be honest, fixing traffic is one of the least glamorous problems you've heard
about here tonight, at least on the surface. I would certainly like to support many of
my fellow friends and neighbors that were here tonight. You know, Jeanne Skog at
MEDB, you know the wonderful folks at MEO, Debbie Johnson at the Maui Food
Bank, May Fujiwara of the senior group, all, all the educational and, and youth
programs that you've heard about. I absolutely hope those are very high on your
priority list.
However, traffic is a factor and quality of life for us. It's a quality of life issue for
residents. It's a quality of life issue for the people that visit us and spend their money
here. And so what our group has started to do that I wanted to at least bring you up
to speed on is we've sort of transformed the "Lahaina Bypass Now" group into a
group that's looking at six possible solutions. We are still going to keep pressure on
the Lahaina Bypass, but we've also added looking at a few other things.
Alternative roads that maybe would be privately funded, a network that would be
north of the, or would be mauka, I'm sorry, of the, the current highway. We would
look at managing traffic better, you know, synchronizing lights.
We're going to look at trying to reduce rental car traffic over the Pali. I mean it's fine
if people want to rent cars, but maybe they can do it at the hotels and not have to
rent it at the airport.
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We certainly are looking at mass transit. You heard the very eloquent plea from the
seniors among others. They are maybe our leading citizens in showing us how we
can control traffic by occasionally getting on a bus instead of an individual car. So,
that's a leadership effort.
And last, but not least, it may not seem related, but we want to very much emphasize
affordable housing. West side affordable housing for west side workers. There's a
huge number of commutes that take place every day because the people that, that
work on West Maui can't afford to live on West Maui. So, we, we've made that a
priority as well.
So there's, I have no specific proposal for you here tonight. This is more of a heads
up that what's coming down the road is we're going to be working in this community
based group. We started with over a hundred angry citizens. We now have 50 hard
working citizens that have agreed to help us find these solutions and bring new
proposals among others. And so I look forward to working with you in the future and
hope we can find some resolution to this. And I wish you all the best in all your other
deliberations. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Steinmark. Questions for Mr. Steinmark, Members? If
not, thank you very much for your patience this evening and your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Barry Shitamoto, followed by Daniel Ornellas.

DR. BARRY SHITAMOTO, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Chair Hokama, Councilmembers, thank you very much. I'm very appreciative of all
that you do. I'm here tonight because I'm also appreciative of another organization
and that's MEDB and Jeanne Skog. I serve on the Advisory Board for Focus Maui
Nui. It's a good initiative. We are, just had a strategic planning convening about
40 or 50 citizens. We had another meeting and we're developing benchmarks. It's a
very, very good initiative. Just wanted to ask your continued support and for MEDB
and, and this project. So, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for Dr. Shitamoto tonight, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I have one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Dr. Shitamoto, do you have anything to do with the
morgue?
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MR. SHITAMOTO: Peripherally, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Peripherally, cause aren't you located in kind of the same
area? At the hospital?
MR. SHITAMOTO: Yes, we provide the, Dr. Manoukian, who is also my colleague does all
of the services for the Police Department, the forensic services.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. SHITAMOTO: The morgue building is a building owned by Clinical Laboratories of
Hawaii, which is the company we work for.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, all right, thank you.
MR. SHITAMOTO: All right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair, would you allow an additional question regarding the
morgue and, cause I know it wasn't part of the testimony so, and I'd be more than
happy to engage a discussion with Dr. Shitamoto later. But I'm-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, the Chair you know-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'll withdraw, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Not a problem, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'll withdraw. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'll be happy to allow you cause I've allowed some of the testifiers to
go beyond their initial comment, such as Mr. Holaday. So, the morgue is part of the
budget, Mr. Kane, so I'm happy to-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and it'll be just one question. Is it
necessary to have the morgue in Central Maui versus, because we have a program
where we're looking at funding a South Maui Police Station that it can somehow be
incorporated into design of the South Maui Police Station, since the Police Chief is
the lead coroner?
MR. SHITAMOTO: I don't, that's a very good question.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: You're not required to respond.
MR. SHITOMOTO: I don't see too many, I think it would be okay. I haven't thought about
that, but I think it wouldn't be a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: We'll talk. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any other questions to Dr. Shitamoto? Okay, if not,
thank you very much. Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: The last person to sign up to testify is Daniel Ornellas.
MR. DANIEL ORNELLAS:
Good evening, and I'd just like to express strong support for the allocation of funds to
appraise and acquire the assets of Wailuku Water Company by the County of Maui
and that's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Could you please state your name for the records?
MR. ORNELLAS: Daniel Ornellas, resident of Wailuku, Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Ornellas. Any questions for Mr. Ornellas, Members? If
not, we thank you for your testimony. Is there anyone else who has not testified that
would like an opportunity, please make yourself known at this time. If not, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Ornellas was the last individual who signed up to
offer testimony tonight. We, the Council has received written testimony and copies
have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, we shall accept written testimony that has
been provided for this evening's public hearing.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, so ordered. Any announcements? I believe we have a
9:00 with Mr. Kane and Budget Committee regarding the continued review of the
Fiscal Year 2007 Budget. With no other announcements, Members, thank you very
much. And to everyone, good evening, this meeting is adjourned.
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ADJOURNMENT
The public hearing of April 12, 2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 9:42 p.m.

T. KUWADA, DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK
COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
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